Consequences: Changing the law on marriage affects everyone



Authorised D.Wyld Level 36, 1 Farrer Place Sydney NSW 2000

Consequences: Changing the law on marriage affects everyone

Foreword by Damian Wyld, CEO of Marriage Alliance











Contents

Foreword	5
Much seems to have changed in a mere thirteen years	5
Introduction	7
The present moment	7
The purpose of this book	8
Two views of marriage	8
Australian law on marriage	10
Same-sex relationships in Australia	11
Same-sex marriage around the world	12
Ten consequences of changing the Marriage Act	15
Effect on the culture and community	16
The removal of gender from society	16
Removal of gender from parenting records	16
Changing of gender with the filing of a form	17
The coercion of others to use transgender language	19
The destruction of marriage	20
Effect on freedoms	23
Freedom of belief affected	23
Freedom of speech taken away	26
Freedom of association threatened	30
Freedom of conscience undermined	32
States should not define the limits of conscience	34
Balancing competing human rights	34
Effect on families	36
Changes to sex education	36

Extreme LGBTI sex education leads to gender confusion	38
The removal of parental rights	40
The push for commercialised surrogacy and increased use of assisted reproduction	43
The removal of mothers and fathers	46
Responses to ten common arguments from	
same-sex marriage advocates	51
Marriage is a human right	52
Marriage has evolved over time; there was a time when interracial marriage was banned	54
The 'ban' on same-sex marriage was only introduced in 2004	56
This is a simple question of allowing two people who love each other to get married; same-sex marriage won't affect you	59
Unless the marriage law is changed, same-sex couples won't have equal rights in Australia	61
If marriage is linked to children, then we shouldn't allow infertile couples to marry	63
Opposition to same-sex marriage is homophobic and/or based on religious views of marriage	65
Those who oppose same-sex marriage are on the "wrong side of history."	67
Children of same-sex couples do just the same, if not better, than children of opposite-sex couples	69
People should not be allowed to discriminate in the provision of services for same-sex weddings	71
How you can help	73

Foreword

Much seems to have changed in a mere thirteen years.

In 2004, an amendment to the *Marriage Act* passed the Federal Parliament with barely a whisper of opposition. This amendment merely confirmed what common law and near-universal understanding had long known: that marriage is the union of one man and one woman.

Today, even daring to voice that view quickly leads to cries of "bigot", "hater" or "homophobe".

But what is the truth beneath this thin veneer, under the surface of a stifled debate?

The attitudes of many (parliamentarians, swathes of the media, corporate interests – in short, the "elites") may have shifted with the prevailing winds, but what of the Australian public at large?

We are reminded again and again that "polling" shows how much the public wants "marriage equality", yet the prospect of the only conclusive poll – a full, compulsory plebiscite – has twice been rejected by a hostile Senate.

Why are they so fearful? Why has the Federal Government felt compelled to resort to a voluntary postal plebiscite in order to give the public their say?

Perhaps those who want to redefine marriage are not so sure that trite slogans such as "love is love" would hold any water against a well-argued case on what we stand to lose.

To be concerned about freedom of speech or freedom of religion does not make you a "bigot." To worry about programs like the so-called "Safe Schools" curriculum or the spread of radical gender ideology does not make you a "hater."

This book sets out, in a clear and well-referenced manner, ten

consequences of changing the *Marriage Act*, responses to ten common arguments from same-sex marriage activists, and some key ways you can help the campaign to preserve marriage.

We hope this book will help you, whether you are seeking assistance to discuss the issue with others or remain undecided yourself.

Damian WYLD, CEO of Marriage Alliance

Introduction

The present moment

At the time of the publication of this book, Australians are preparing to express their views on the redefinition of marriage through a voluntary, postal vote. The present moment has made it necessary, indeed urgent, to ensure that all Australians are aware of the consequences of the redefinition of marriage for them and their families.

Proponents of same-sex marriage are trying to narrow the scope of the public conversation which will occur on this critical issue. Whether it is through attempts to force legislation through federal Parliament without consulting the Australian people¹, a High Court challenge to thwart the Government's attempt at letting the people having a say,² the threat of using anti-discrimination laws to punish the pro-marriage viewpoint,³ the refusal of advertising agencies to provide services to,⁴ or news outlets to publish arguments⁵ from the "no" campaign, or the use of bullying tactics to intimidate people into silence,⁶ attempts to ensure the Australian people are fully informed and able to speak up are being stifled at every turn.

Those seeking to change the definition of marriage know, as we do, that making a drastic change to a fundamental institution will have consequences for everyone. As former Deputy Prime Minister, John Anderson AO, said recently:

"The reality is you've got a substantial group of Australians at both ends of the spectrum, strongly in support, strongly against, the redefinition of marriage. They do agree on one thing which I would say the middle needs to recognise and that is that these changes are actually very profound.

"It's a bit glib to say, as some do, all that will happen is that 23,000 Australians, that's the rough estimate made, will have a new-found freedom, that it won't affect anyone else. In fact, people at both ends of the spectrum,

if you listen carefully to what they're saying, are saying that profound changes are much further reaching than you might realise."

The purpose of this book

This book aims to break through these restrictions on free speech and provide the Australian people with information about how the redefinition of marriage will affect them.

The plebiscite is not only about whether two people of the same sex should be allowed to get married. It is about how such a change would affect the freedom of speech ordinary Australians, the rights of parents to have a say in what their kids learn at school and whether they will be able to shield them from extreme LGBTI sex education, and the restrictions which will be placed on the religious and conscientious beliefs of the Australian people.

Put simply, this plebiscite is a referendum on marriage, on free speech, on freedom of religion and on extreme LGBTI sex education.

Using case studies and commentary from Australia and countries where marriage has been redefined, this short book invites the reader to consider the broader implications of amending the Marriage Act. The book also provides short responses to common arguments put forward by same-sex marriage advocates in support of their position, and provides ways for the reader to get involved in the campaign to preserve marriage.

Two views of marriage

Most people agree that there are limits to what the law should recognise as 'marriage' because marriage is not an invention of the State, and so not merely defined by parliamentary whim from time to time. This is because marriage pre-existed the State.

In the last two decades, a phenomenon has arisen where the very nature of marriage is being questioned, and two common – and conflicting – responses to this question are offered.

The first view is that marriage is the union of a man and a woman, voluntarily entered into for life, and that the State becomes involved in this otherwise personal relationship because of its link to children. According to this view, laws about marriage do not exist to provide public recognition or honour to certain types of romantic relationships, but because the *personal* decision to marry has *public* consequences through the bearing of children. Absent the procreation of children, the State would not make laws about marriage. As Bertrand Russell explains: "It is through children alone that sexual relations become of importance to society, and worthy to be taken cognisance of by a legal institution."

The reason for specific laws about marriage in Australia was articulated well by Jacobs J in the High Court case of *Russell v Russell⁹*, and his reasoning is worth quoting at length:

"[A]Ithough marriage and the dissolution thereof are in many ways a personal matter for the parties, social history tells us that the state has always regarded them as matters of public concern... It is true that marriage can be regarded as a social relationship for the mutual society help and comfort of the spouses but it cannot be simply so regarded. The primary reason for its evolution as a social institution, at least in Western society, is in order that children begotten of the husband and born of the wife will be recognized by society as the family of that husband and wife... The recognition by society of rights and duties of husband and wife in respect of the children of their marriage and of the relationship of the children of that marriage to their parents springing from their status as children of the marriage lies not on the periphery but at the centre of the social institution of marriage."

The second view of marriage, the one which would see it extended to include same-sex couples, would reject this conception of marriage

and the reason for the State's involvement in it as being archaic, based on religious ideology and/or homophobic. Those who hold this view are campaigning for the *Marriage Act 1961* (Cth) to be amended to allow same-sex marriage.

Australian law on marriage

In Australia, marriage is defined as "the union of a man and a woman to the exclusion of all others, voluntarily entered into for life." This indicates that there are four key elements to marriage under Australian law:

- Marriage is heterosexual, because it is the union of a man and a woman:
- Marriage is monogamous, because it is to the exclusion of all others:
- Marriage is relationship freely chosen, because it is voluntarily entered into: and
- Marriage is **permanent**, because it is described as being "for life." These four elements support the view articulated by Jacobs J that State recognition of the rights and duties of husband and wife in respect of their children sits at the centre of the social institution of marriage. If children were not a product of marriage, there would be no reason for the State to require at least as an aspirational goal that marriage is both permanent and monogamous.

The notion that marriage is linked to children is supported not only by legislation and case law, but also by social trends. While around 80% of Australian couples live together before they get married, close to two-thirds of all children are still born within marriage¹¹, and it has been suggested that cohabiting couples enter into a legal marriage when they are ready to have children.¹²

While this conception of marriage was inserted into section 5 of the *Marriage Act* in 2004, ¹³ the exact same wording had always been

present in section 46(1) of the *Marriage Act* in the "monitum," which are the words required to be said by an authorised celebrant who is not a minister of religion of a denomination recognised under the *Marriage Act*. Since it was passed in 1961, the *Marriage Act* has always required a celebrant to state that "marriage, according to law in Australia, is the union of a man and a woman to the exclusion of all others, voluntarily entered into for life."

Relationships which do not fit within this definition of marriage, including traditional Aboriginal marriages and polygamous marriages entered into according to various cultural or religious traditions, are not recognised as marriages according to Australian law. There is no equivalent popular movement, backed by the majority of celebrities, corporations and media commentators, pushing for "marriage equality" for Indigenous Australians, despite them being Australia's first peoples, nor is there a campaign for "marriage equality" for polygamous marriages, even though these forms of marriage have a much longer history in cultures around the world.

Same-sex relationships in Australia

According to the most recent census figures, there are 46,800 same-sex couples in Australia, who comprise just under 0.4% of the population, ¹⁴ and a survey of LGBTI Australians indicated that only 54% of same-sex couples would get married if the definition was changed. ¹⁵ Of the same-sex couples in Australia, 25% of female same-sex couples – approximately 5,733 couples – have children and 4.5% of male same-sex couples – approximately 1,074 couples – have children.

In 2006, in order to address inequality between the legal rights and responsibilities of same-sex and opposite sex couples, the Australian Human Rights Commission (Commission) launched an inquiry aimed at identifying federal laws which discriminated against same-sex couples and their children, and produced a report which included

recommendations to address these inequalities.¹⁶ As a result of the recommendations, 84 federal laws were amended to ensure that equality of treatment was achieved.

Importantly, the Commission addressed the question of whether the legalisation of same-sex marriage was needed to ensure equal rights. In relation to this question, the final report reads:

However, the focus of this Inquiry has been to make sure that all couples in Australia have the same access to basic entitlements like tax concessions, superannuation death benefits, carer's leave, workers' compensation, veterans' entitlements and aged care. An opposite-sex couple does not have to marry to get those entitlements; nor should a same-sex couple have to marry. So, while same-sex marriage or civil unions could assist those couples who choose to formalise their relationship in that way, this Inquiry has focussed on ensuring that all couples have all the same rights whether or not they are married.¹⁷

The report confirms that the redefinition of marriage is not required to ensure equal treatment at law, asserting further that the rights of couples should not be dependent on marital status.

Same-sex marriage around the world

The overwhelming majority of countries around the world retain the definition of marriage as being between a man and a woman. Of the 193 countries which comprise the United Nations, only 24 of these have changed the definition of marriage to include couples of the same sex. In real numbers, around one billion of the world's population of approximately 7.5 billion live in jurisdictions which allow marriage between people of the same sex. Australia's current law defining marriage as being between a man and a woman is in keeping with worldwide trends.

There have only been four countries (Bermuda, Croatia, Ireland and Slovenia) which have put the matter of same-sex marriage to

a public vote. Only in Ireland has a public vote in favour of change been successful. In other countries, the law has been changed either through an act of parliament or an exercise of judicial activism.

Same-sex marriage was first legalised in Norway in 2001, so it is a relatively new social phenomenon. Because there is less than a single generation of experience anywhere in the world which has lived with the results of redefining a fundamental societal institution, the long-term effects of such a social change remain unknown. Even so, the experience of countries where the law has been changed is already providing some insights into the consequences of changing the definition of marriage for citizens of those countries.

This book will now explore a number of these consequences.

Ten consequences of changing the *Marriage Act*

"Changing the definition of marriage affects every Australian. It affects not just LGBTI Australians, it affects everybody."

Prime Minister Malcolm Turnbull¹⁸

Changing any law has consequences, both intended and unintended and changing the definition of marriage is no different. This section outlines ten key consequences of changing the definition of marriage that will affect all Australians.

Effect on the culture and community

The removal of gender from society

Birth certificates will give parents the option of choosing "mother" and "father", but will also allow "parent 1" and "parent 2", or "mother" and "mother", or "father" and "father". Any of the options are acceptable on birth certificates, regardless of the sex of the person...

Kirsten Lawson, Canberra Times¹⁹

The *Marriage Act 1961* (Cth) is the last piece of legislation in Australia where sex is treated as binary. If the *Marriage Act* is changed to allow "any two persons" to marry, the result will be the removal of any concept of the binary nature of gender from Australian law.

Laws have a formative and educative effect on our culture. The redefinition of marriage would enshrine in law the gender ideology that asserts there is no difference between male and female, or between a mother and a father.

Removal of gender from parenting records

In December 2016, the *All Families Are Equal Act 2016* became law in Ontario, Canada. Under the legislation, registries of birth no longer refer to "mother" or "father," but the generic term "parent" and up to four "parents" are eligible to be listed on a child's birth certificate. Same-sex marriage has been legal in Ontario since 2003.

In Australia, the consequences of the removal of gender from legislation are already beginning to show. In New South Wales and the Australian Capital Territory, a birth certificate may use a combination of mothers, fathers and non-gender specific "parents" to record the parentage of a child²⁰.

At this stage, there is still a maximum of two parents on an Australian birth certificate, however this could change as the legal and societal understanding of family is deconstructed and more than two parties are involved in the conception and birth of a child through the use of gamete donation and surrogacy. The push for the inclusion of more than two parents on a birth certificate is one of the consequences of the introduction of same-sex marriage, because a homosexual couple cannot conceive a child without the assistance of at least one additional "parent," who may then request formal acknowledgment of their relationship with the child.

The result of these changes is that birth certificates are no longer an identity document for the child, but rather a document which reflects the social ambition of the "parents." This document, once a child's primary form of identification, is now able to be changed on the basis of the emotional and contractual relationship of those adults responsible for their care.

The legislation also removes the words "mother" and "father" from all other pieces of Ontario legislation, thus removing the concept of mothers and fathers from the law altogether.

Changing of gender with the filing of a form

In the United Kingdom, proposals are being considered to "de-medicalise" the process of gender transition. These proposals would dispense with the need for a diagnosis of gender dysphoria, or with any other psychological, hormonal or surgical requirement before a person becomes eligible to legally change their gender. Instead, the process would simply be an administrative one. At the time the proposals were announced, a joint media release from the UK Government Equalities Office and the Right Honourable Justine Greening MP, Minister for Women and Equalities, made it clear that the ability to change gender

with the filing of a form was an extension of the progress made with legalisation of same-sex marriage:

Since Parliament voted for the partial decriminalisation of homosexuality in 1967, there has been significant progress on LGBT equality. In 2013 the law was changed to allow same-sex couples to marry. Earlier this year, Turing's Law was passed, posthumously pardoning men who had sex with men for these now abolished offences. And the recent election saw the highest number of openly lesbian, gay and bisexual MPs voted into Parliament. Today's announcement looks to build on this progress.²¹

Similar initiatives are already being seen in Australia, and their progress would only be accelerated with the introduction of same-sex marriage.

Prior to 2016, each state and territory in Australia required a person to have undergone sex reassignment surgery before being permitted to alter their sex on their birth certificate. In December 2016, a law was passed in South Australia to permit a change of a person's sex on official records without any surgical intervention,²² and similar legislation was narrowly defeated in Victoria.²³

The position of the Australian Government on the recording of gender in any federal records is:

Sex reassignment surgery and/or hormone therapy are not pre-requisites for the recognition of a change of gender in Australian Government records.²⁴

This followed a 2011 change in Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade guidelines that removed the necessity for sex reassignment surgery to occur in order for a person to change the gender recorded on their passport, with a statement of a medical practitioner being sufficient.²⁵ In a world where airport security is being increasingly tightened due to threats of terrorism, the ability to change gender on a passport, which is the primary identity document for so many people, has the potential to undermine the safety of all passengers in the name of "political correctness."

The coercion of others to use transgender language

Less than six months after marriage was redefined in the United States, the New York City Commission on Human Rights amended its legal guidance on gender identity discrimination to make it an offence – punishable by up to a fine of \$250,000 – for an employer to refuse to refer to a person by their preferred gender pronoun, to disallow them from using single-sex facilities for their chosen gender, or to request that male employees refrain from wearing make-up to work.²⁶

Signs of similar policies are emerging in Australia. A recent "inclusive language guide" issued by the Victorian Government²⁷ discusses the importance of "thinking beyond the binary constructs of male and female" and proposes the gender-neutral pronouns "zie" and "hir" as being non-offensive, and HSBC bank will train its employees to use 10 different gender pronouns when referring to customers.²⁸

Policies such as these will only become more commonplace if the definition of marriage, the only part of Australian law that identifies the meaningful difference between male and female persons, is changed.

The destruction of marriage

Fighting for gay marriage generally involves lying about what we're going to do with marriage when we get there, because we lie that the institution of marriage is not going to change, and that is a lie. The institution of marriage is going to change, and it should change, and again, I don't think it should exist.

Masha Gessen, Sydney Writers Festival²⁹

A common misconception is that the push for same-sex marriage is simply about including same-sex couples in the institution of marriage, but this is not the case. One consequence of changing the definition of marriage is that the institution itself will change to encompass the type of relationships which are normative for (or at least common within) the homosexual community.

Research shows that the majority of same-sex attracted males in Australia do not enter into monogamous relationships. A study conducted annually by the Centre for Social Research in Health at the University of New South Wales consistently finds that less than a third of homosexual males are in exclusive relationships, while more than half engage in either casual sex only, or engage in casual sex in addition to having a regular male sexual partner.

The 2016 study³⁰ found that 30.6% are in "traditionally" monogamous relationships. 23.3% are engaging in casual sex only, while an additional 31.5% of men reported simultaneously having a regular partner *and* casual sexual partners.

While people are free to engage in legal, sexual activity as they choose, the fact that monogamous relationships are the exception, and not the rule, for same-sex males is relevant when considering how the institution of marriage might change with a change in the law. If the lack of monogamy in the homosexual community did not

change, questions arise as to how this would affect the societal understanding of marriage more broadly.

Lawyer and columnist Dr Jay Michaelson wrote about the distinction between *marriage equality* and *marriage redefinition*:

"[T]here is some truth to the conservative claim that gay marriage is changing, not just expanding, marriage. According to a 2013 study, about half of gay marriages surveyed (admittedly, the study was conducted in San Francisco) were not strictly monogamous. This fact is well-known in the gay community—indeed, we assume it's more like three-quarters. But it's been fascinating to see how my straight friends react to it. Some feel they've been duped: They were fighting for marriage equality, not marriage redefinition³¹."

While not all heterosexual relationships are monogamous, monogamy has been an element of legal marriage so that a presumption can be made in relation to the biological parentage of any children born. A presumption of biological parentage is not necessary for homosexual couples, because the conception of children occurs intentionally and in a doctor's office, rather than in a bedroom. There is no legal imperative need for a homosexual relationships to be monogamous and, at present, there does not seem to be a cultural one either.

Rather than changing the multi-partner nature of relationships within the homosexual community, the more likely consequence of marriage redefinition would be that the societal understanding of marriage would be forced to adjust.

Some, like Dr Michaelson, consider this reshaping of marriage to be a foreseeable, if not directly intended, consequence of the redefinition of marriage. He writes:

"Maybe gays will preserve marriage precisely by redefining, expanding, and reforming it—and maybe then it can be palatable to progressives, as one of a multitude of options." ³²

So too did political journalist, Professor Ellen Willis. Writing for *The Nation* in 2004, she said that "conferring the legitimacy of marriage

on homosexual relations will introduce an implicit revolt against the institution into its very heart, further promoting the democratization and secularization of personal and sexual life."³³

Others, however, have the destruction of marriage firmly within their sights. Sally Rugg, the same-sex marriage campaign director for *GetUp!* boldly tweeted: "I will destroy marriage."

Additionally, same-sex marriage advocate Simon Copland has said: "Conservatives want us all to accept monogamous marriage as the only acceptable form of relationship, abandoning our ideas of sexual freedom in the meantime... The real marriage fight was never about homosexuality, but instead over the lifestyles conservatives find abhorrent... Marriage equality is now inevitable. But the fight has only really just begun."³⁴

Irrespective of whether they consider it to be an intended or unintended consequence of the redefinition of marriage, same-sex marriage activists seem to agree that if marriage is redefined to include same-sex couples, marriage will indeed change for everyone.

Effect on freedoms

Freedom of belief affected

"Ideologies, particularly ideologies that are winning ultimately do not tolerate or enshrine dissident institutions."

Paul Kelly³⁵

Despite the push for marriage redefinition being framed in the language of "tolerance," it is apparent that those seeking this change will not "tolerate" differing beliefs for very long. Commentator Paul Kelly observed that the comparison by advocates of same-sex marriage to the elimination of racial discrimination indicated that there would eventually be no "halfway house" permitted when it comes to acceptance of same-sex marriage³⁶ - despite assurances that accommodations will be made for freedom of belief.

A similar sentiment was expressed in a submission made by the NSW Gay and Lesbian Rights Lobby to a 2017 Senate Select Committee hearing into religious freedom protections contained within proposed anti-discrimination laws. Quoting one of their supporters, the lobby group's submission read:

"If we can get legalisation of same-sex marriage as Doo (sic) as possible once it's in place it will be easier to get rid of discriminatory exemptions."³⁷

In addition to this and similar comments expressed, there have already been attempts to use anti-discrimination laws to restrict the freedom of belief, including but not limited to the freedom of religion.

In June 2015, the Australian Catholic Bishops' Conference issued a pastoral letter entitled: *Don't Mess with Marriage*. The booklet urged compassion, respect, sensitivity and love for those experiencing samesex attraction before going on to outline Catholic teaching about marriage. It was distributed in parishes and to parents whose children attend Catholic schools. Same-sex marriage lobby group, Australian

Marriage Equality issued a media release in which its national director at the time, Rodney Croome, urged complaints to be made to the Tasmanian Anti-Discrimination Commission. Mr Croome said:

"I urge everyone who finds it offensive and inappropriate, including teachers, parents and students, to complain to the Anti-Discrimination Commissioner, Robin Banks."³⁸

Transgender activist and Greens candidate Martine Delaney made a complaint to the Anti-Discrimination Commission, arguing that religious freedom is not absolute in a secular society. Ms Delaney sought a public apology from the Australian Catholic Bishops and a re-education program implemented for staff and students at Catholic schools, and Commissioner Robin Banks agreed that there was a case to answer.³⁹ The complaint was eventually withdrawn, but the anti-discrimination law still remains.⁴⁰ At a Senate Select Committee hearing, Ms Banks expressed concern that any protections for religious freedoms in federal same-sex marriage legislation would override state anti-discrimination laws, such as those in Tasmania which allowed the Archbishop Porteous case to occur.⁴¹

This case illustrated that some activists, whether of their own initiative or encouraged by LGBTI advocacy groups, will not even tolerate faith groups expressing their beliefs to those who voluntarily attend their churches or schools, even at a time when Australian law defines marriage as being between a man and a woman. This type of activism will only increase if same-sex marriage was to become legal.

It's not only happening in Australia.

Students and staff of Trinity Western University, a Christian college in Canada, are asked to consent to a set of standards of behaviour, including abstaining from "sexual intimacy that violates the sacredness of marriage between a man and a woman."⁴²

After Trinity Western added its law faculty in 2013, three of Canada's nine Provincial Law Societies, those for Nova Scotia, Ontario and

British Columbia, declined to accredit Trinity Western law graduates because of the community covenant. The objection of the law societies did not relate to the quality of the degree or graduates, but rather it was based on the personal decision of the individual students to refrain from sexual activity outside of heterosexual marriage. The decision of the law societies of Nova Scotia and British Columbia were overturned after lengthy court proceedings; however, the Ontario decision was upheld, meaning that Trinity Western graduates are not permitted to practise law in Ontario⁴³.

The idea that the push for the redefinition of marriage is based on a "live and let live" attitude is unfounded and unfortunately naïve. As Paul Kelly said: ideology does not tolerate dissent.

Freedom of speech taken away

"It is impossible to extract the best possible policy from a distorted, truncated or — worse — silenced debate. Yet it seems that this could be where we are heading given the state of public and political discourse in this country."

John Anderson, Deputy Prime Minister of Australia, 1999 to 200544

There is a common misconception that Australians enjoy the freedom of speech. There is no such right in Australian law. The High Court has only found an implied right to freedom of political communication to the extent necessary for the effective operation of responsible and representative government.⁴⁵ Outside of this, there is no right to free speech in Australia.

While the debate about the redefinition of marriage is occurring in Australia, the ability of a person to voice an opinion on the push to change the *Marriage Act 1961* should fall within "political communication" and thus be protected by law. But it is arguable that this protection would disappear if the law was changed because the debate – and thus the "political communication" – would cease. It has also been foreshadowed that a future Labor government would seek to expand anti-discrimination laws in a way which would prohibit offending or insulting a person on the basis of their sexual orientation.⁴⁶

It appears that any protection offered for freedom of speech would not include a protection of the right of individuals to express their views without being subject to anti-discrimination claims. In response to the Archbishop Porteous matter outlined in the previous chapter, the Tasmanian government is proposing to amend existing anti-discrimination laws to provide an additional "exemption" for a public act done reasonably and in good faith for religious purposes; meaning that only religious preachers – and not ordinary Australians – would be protected under the revised laws.

The risks to freedom of speech are not limited to the threat of anti-discrimination laws being used to silence discussion, but are also found in the use of boycotts to coerce compliance with the same-sex marriage agenda.

In March 2017, the Bible Society of Australia released the first video in its Keeping It Light series. The video series sought to feature respectful discussions between people holding opposing views on key issues in an attempt to demonstrate that a 'light' conversation could be had even over serious topics. The first video featured two members of federal parliament, Andrew Hastie and Tim Wilson, discussing samesex marriage over a Coopers beer. The Coopers Brewery also printed commemorative beer cans for the Bible Society's 200th anniversary. A social media storm ensued, with LGBTI activists calling for a boycott of Coopers Brewery for its association with the Bible Society. A number of bars responded, announcing that they would no longer stock the Coopers brand. The boycott came despite previous support from Coopers for events such as Adelaide's annual Feast Festival, a fortnight-long LGBTI-pride festival.⁴⁷ The pressure was too much for Coopers. Its owners asked the Bible Society to take the video down, released a video of apology, withdrew the commemorative beer cans from circulation, and signed up as corporate supporters of Australian Marriage Equality.48

It's not only large-scale operations which are affected. In July 2015, Ruth Trinkle wrote a letter to her local newspaper objecting to what she believed to be was the newspaper's "active promotion" of homosexuality. A copy of her letter was posted on Facebook, and people were urged to boycott the bakery at which she was working.⁴⁹

Those who support one man-one woman marriage are also subject to the denial of services.

In 2016, Dr David van Gend wrote a book entitled: *Stealing from a Child: The Injustice of 'Marriage Equality'*, which provided a child-centred discussion of the consequences of redefining marriage. Just days prior to the scheduled book launch, the contracted printer declined to print the book "due to the subject matter and content." ⁵⁰

This was not the first time Dr van Gend had been refused services at the last minute. In 2015, Australian Marriage Forum, the organisation of which he is President, booked and paid for a pro-traditional marriage advertisement to be screened on SBS. However, SBS pulled out of the arrangement at the last minute, citing its "right" to determine what advertisements it broadcasts.⁵¹

A similar experience relating to the denial of services occurred when Marriage Alliance sought to have advertisements aired on mainstream broadcast media, but were refused by Channel Seven, Channel Ten, the Australian Radio Network and Nova.⁵² More recently, within a week of the postal plebiscite was announced, hundreds of printers and advertising agencies declared that they would not produce any materials for the "no" campaign.⁵³

Why would many who would support the "right" of a printer or a commercial television or radio network to refuse to broadcast a message with which they did not agree would not afford the same "right" to wedding service providers who choose not to participate in a same-sex wedding?

What is especially troubling is that individual employees are also affected.

Melbourne IT specialist Lee Jones was general manager of a company which was contracted to work on the Safe Schools program. Asked his opinion of the program in a staff meeting, Jones said that while he was happy to work on the program, he wouldn't want his own children exposed to some of its more explicit material. His comments were

reported to the company owners and he was dismissed for creating an "unsafe work environment." ⁵⁴

Even those who themselves identify as LGBTI are not immune from pressure from the LGBTI lobby. Transgender Defence Force captain Catherine McGregor was sacked from advocacy group Kaleidoscope Australia for expressing concerns about extreme LGBTI sex education and gender theory in a News Limited publication.⁵⁵

In other countries where same-sex marriage has been legalised, people have been kicked out of university courses,⁵⁶ fired,⁵⁷ denied business⁵⁸ or employment⁵⁹ or forced to resign⁶⁰ for expressing an opinion on marriage.

Freedom of association threatened

IBM did not respond to questions about whether staff were free to engage with external organisations, including religious groups, outside of their employment with the company.

"We will not be responding on this," an IBM spokeswoman said.

Rebecca Urban, The Australian⁶¹

The redefinition of marriage also poses threats to freedom of association.

In September 2016, representatives of Marriage Alliance, in conjunction with a number of other groups, planned a briefing session in Sydney. The aim of the event was to provide other interested parties with information about the campaign to defend marriage in Australia.

The gathering of around 100 people was due to be held at the Mercure Hotel, Sydney Airport, but was moved to a secret location after details of the event were leaked on LGBTI website SameSame. com.au and threats were made to hotel staff. Activists also left negative reviews on the hotel's Facebook page, which was eventually disabled.⁶²

This was not the first attempt to shut down a gathering such as this. The Hyatt Hotel in Canberra faced similar pressure when it accepted a booking to host the annual Australian Christian Lobby conference in 2014.63

There has also been pressure placed on individuals within companies for having associations unrelated to their employment outside of working hours. Former PricewaterhouseCoopers (PwC) executive Mark Allaby was forced to step down from the board of the Australian Christian Lobby after activists suggested that this did not accord with the firm's pro-LGBTI stance. A PwC spokesperson was quoted as saying:

"When it comes to employee participation on external boards, if a conflict arises between an employee's board role and the best interests of PwC, we would request that they step down from that board."

Allaby subsequently left PwC and began employment with IBM. In similar circumstances, he was also pressured to step down from the board of directors of the Lachlan Macquarie Institute (LMI), an organisation which offers internships to Christians considering careers in areas related to public policy. At the time, IBM refused to respond to questions about whether staff were free to engage with religious groups outside of their employment.⁶⁵

Promptly following the Allaby incident, activists turned their attention to Macquarie University professor and fellow LMI director, Dr Steven Chavura. ⁶⁶ Chavura refused to resign from either position, but both the ACL and the LMI were forced to apply for permission to keep the composition of their respective boards private to avoid any further employment pressure. The Australian Charities and Not-For-Profits Commission granted their request on public safety grounds – a move generally reserved for domestic violence shelters. ⁶⁷

The LGBTI lobby do not only try to restrict freedom of association for those connected with faith-based groups. In May 2017, Shannon Molloy, a News Limited journalist was pressured to resign his post as a board member of the NSW Gay and Lesbian Rights Lobby because some LGBTI activists considered his position at News Limited to be incompatible with LGBTI activism.⁶⁸

The push to redefine marriage threatens more than just religious freedom. The most far-reaching threat is to the freedom of individuals to voice their opinion in this debate, and to associate with others who do the same.

Freedom of conscience undermined

Bill Shorten has just said unequivocally that, should a Liberal government introduce exemptions for businesses, allowing them to refuse to provide services for gay weddings, Labor would repeal them.

Michael Safi, The Guardian⁶⁹

One of the most tangible consequences of changing the definition of marriage is seen in the impact on bakers, photographers, florists, printers and others who are in the business of providing services to weddings.

Numerous cases from jurisdictions where same-sex marriage has been legalised demonstrate the use of anti-discrimination laws to force individuals to provide services for same-sex weddings or face significant fines or other consequences. It was anticipated in a recent federal Senate Inquiry that, in some instances, activists will seek out businesses run by those who, as a matter of conscience, do not wish to participate in same-sex weddings, in order to mount an anti-discrimination case against them.⁷⁰

The service providers in each case do not refuse service on the basis of a person's sexual orientation or gender identity; they regularly serve customers irrespective of their identity. Instead, the objection is the specific request to provide services for a same-sex wedding, because they consider it to be a participation in an activity, or communication of a message, with which they disagree.

The quintessential example of this is the case of Barronelle Stutzman, a Washington State florist. Robert Ingersoll had been a friend and regular customer at her florist for around a decade, and she served him without incident. When he asked her to arrange the flowers for his wedding to another man, Mrs Stutzman sat down with him, told him

that she loved him, and explained that her Christian beliefs meant that she could not participate in the wedding. She referred him to three nearby florists who would be able to assist. Mrs Stutzman was sued by the Washington State Attorney-General and Mr Ingersoll for discrimination. She lost the case at first instance, and is, at the date of publication, having her appeal heard in the Washington State Supreme Court.

Other examples of people being penalised for declining to participate in same-sex weddings include:

- Cake shop owners Aaron and Melissa Klein, who were ordered to pay US\$135,000 for their refusal to provide a cake for a same-sex wedding.⁷¹ They eventually had to shut down their business.
- Jack Philips, who was required to provide "comprehensive staff training," alter company policies and file quarterly compliance reports after declining to bake a cake for a same-sex wedding.
- Daniel McArthur, owner of Ashers Bakery in Belfast, who was found to have committed "sexual orientation discrimination" for declining to produce a cake which read: "Support Gay Marriage." Counsel for Mr McArthur argued that it was the message, and not the person, which was problematic for Mr McArthur, and he would have similarly refused the same request from a heterosexual person. He was ordered to pay £500 in damages. Following this, Ashers Bakery was targeted again, this time by an LGBTI activist from London who ordered an engagement cake for a same-sex engagement party online. The product of the same request from the control of the same request from the control of the same request from the control of the same request from the same

The Commonwealth Government's Exposure Draft of the *Marriage Amendment (Same-Sex Marriage) Bill,* which was released in anticipation of a plebiscite, offered no protections for the conscience of people in similar situations to those mentioned above. Evidence before a Senate Committee looking into the Exposure Draft demonstrated that the LGBTI community overwhelmingly supports the denial of any

such protections being included in legislation to redefine marriage.⁷⁵ Additionally, Labor has indicated that not only would any conscience protections contained in any marriage amendment legislation be repealed under a future Labor government,⁷⁶ but it would also appoint a dedicated LGBTI Anti-Discrimination Commissioner to specifically deal with cases of alleged discrimination against LGBTI persons.⁷⁷

States should not define the limits of conscience

There are differing views amongst people of faith and others about whether baking cakes, taking photographs or providing other services are "morally neutral" actions when it comes to same-sex weddings⁷⁸, but the decision about the bounds of conscience in such cases must be made by the individual and not dictated by the State. Any attempt from a legislative body, an anti-discrimination tribunal or a court to make decisions about individual matters of conscience is a drastic overreach.

Balancing competing human rights

The right to live free from discrimination is a recognised human right, as is freedom of conscience.⁷⁹ So what happens when two human rights conflict? The Siracusa Principles on the Limitation and Derogation Provisions in the International Covenant for Civil and Political Rights⁸⁰ were adopted by the UN Economic and Social Council in 1984 to provide guidelines for consistent interpretation and application of the principles contained in the ICCPR. Article 36 of the Siracusa Principles reads:

When a conflict exists between a right protected in the Covenant and one which is not, recognition and consideration should be given to the fact that the Covenant seeks to protect the most fundamental rights and freedoms. In this context especial weight should be afforded to the rights from which no derogation may be made under article 4 of the Covenant.

While freedom of conscience and the right to live free from discrimination are both contained in the ICCPR, in determining a priority, it is instructive to note that only freedom of conscience is a right from which no derogation may be made under article 4 of the Covenant. This is why it is important to protect the conscience rights of individuals.

The Siracusa Principles indicate that when rights conflict, the right to the free exercise of conscience should be prioritised. However, in countries where same-sex marriage has been legalised, anti-discrimination laws are being used to give precedence to the right to live free from discrimination. The same could happen in Australia if same-sex marriage is legalised. As a comprehensive report from the Australian Law Reform Commission on rights and freedoms notes:⁸¹

It is not clear that freedom to manifest religion or belief should extend to refusing to provide, for example, a wedding cake for a same-sex couple. Protecting individuals from discrimination in ordinary trade and commerce seems a proportionate limitation on freedom of religion.

These comments foreshadowed that the Australian Law Reform Commission would support an overriding and undermining of freedom of conscience should same-sex marriage be legalised in Australia.

For these reasons, Australians can be certain that a redefinition of marriage to accommodate the rights of some will threaten the freedoms of all.

Effect on families

Changes to sex education

"Having that education is important, and it's not just about sex. It should be about queer families, queer relationships, and it's important for everyone in the class to know it's okay to be gay."

Sally Rugg, same-sex marriage campaign director, GetUp! 82

If the law is to declare that there is no difference between marriage between two people of the opposite sex and marriage between two people of the same sex, then sex education will be amended to teach that all forms of sexual activity are equal. This will result in sex education becoming more complex and detailed, and not simply an explanation of "the birds and the bees."

The expansion of sex education following the legalisation of same-sex marriage can be seen most clearly in Canada. An early decision of the Canadian Supreme Court related to the introduction of books in the kindergarten – year one curriculum portraying same-sex couples. The Supreme Court ruled that it was in the interest of same-sex parented families and the children who belong to them to receive "equal recognition and respect" in the school system. When parents objected on the basis that the material was not age-appropriate, the Court responded that "tolerance is always age appropriate."

Just over 10 years later, the required education was expanded from family structure to sexual activity. All schools – including religious schools – are now forced to teach year three students a sex education curriculum introducing homosexuality, and year seven students the specifics of homosexual sex .84

Same-sex marriage was legalised in the United Kingdom much later than in Canada, but the education system is already seeing a push to include LGBTI themes into classrooms. Following the passing of a law which would require compulsory sex and relationships education in council-controlled schools, the National Union of Teachers voted to "campaign to ensure a comprehensive age-appropriate content including promotion of LGBT+ matters for all schools from nursery throughout all phases of state education." Its Vice President, Kiri Tunks, called an exemption for faith-based schools a "dangerous loophole."

There are already examples of expanded LGBTI sex education in Australian schools already, most notably from the Safe Schools Coalition program. "Safe Schools" operates under the guise of an anti-bullying program aimed at creating "safer and more inclusive educational environments for same sex attracted, intersex and gender diverse students, staff and families,"86 but its creators have admitted that "it's not about stopping bullying, it's about gender and sexual diversity."87

Resources endorsed by the program tell students that they have two virginities, one each for male and female partners,⁸⁸ and encourage them to consider gender as existing across a spectrum.⁸⁹

A similar program introduced into NSW schools included an activity where students are asked to determine the sexuality of various characters based on graphic detail about their sexual activity and fantasies, and invited to think of sexuality as existing on a continuum, like temperature.⁹⁰

The Safe Schools website encourages a "whole school" approach to the promotion of sexual and gender diversity, and suggests ways to include gender diversity in maths, legal studies, history, economics and more.

Parental consent or even notification is not required for a school to implement extreme LGBTI sex education programs. The Department of Education in Queensland has refused to provide a list of the schools that have signed up to Safe Schools, meaning that parents are unaware of whether it is being taught to their children. In NSW, two extreme

LGBTI sex education programs were introduced without the knowledge or approval of the Education Minister.⁹¹

Extreme LGBTI sex education leads to gender confusion

One of the most dangerous aspects of extreme LGBTI sex education programs is the teaching of gender as merely a social construct.

Extreme LGBTI sex education programs encourage the use of a picture book called *The Gender Fairy* for children aged four and up. This book tells children that only they know if they are a boy or a girl; no one can tell them. Extreme LGBTI sex education programs also encourage the use of gender-neutral language. The program's key resource tells teachers to avoid language which refers to differences between genders, or which affirms gender as a binary concept:

Phrases like 'ladies and gentlemen' or 'boys and girls' should be avoided. 92
The program instead offers 13 different "gender identities" with which students might like to identify.

The removal of gender also occurs within school uniform policies, with LGBTI programs encouraging schools to let students wear the uniform of their choice, and to have rules relating to hair length and the wearing of jewellery and make up to apply equally to all students. Victorian mother Cella White removed her son from a "safe" school after he was told in science class that the boys could start wearing dresses the following year. 94

Safe Schools co-creator Roz Ward has also advised the Victorian Department of Education to have schools construct "non-gendered" toilet blocks,⁹⁵ and a recent mandatory policy for all South Australian public schools requires schools to allow students to choose which bathrooms, uniforms, sporting teams and even sleeping quarters they like, based on their chosen gender.⁹⁶

The introduction of confusing gender ideology at such a young age is having a measurable effect on children, as statistics from before and after the program's introduction demonstrate.

In 2009, the year prior to the introduction of Safe Schools, the Royal Children's Hospital treated six children for gender dysphoria in Victoria. In 2016, the Royal Children's Hospital estimated that it would treat 250 children in its gender clinic.⁹⁷ Significant increases have been seen in states like New South Wales⁹⁸ since its schools started teaching the Safe Schools material, with one family lawyer linking the rise in applications to the Family Court for child gender transition specifically to the Safe Schools program.⁹⁹

Current Australian laws allow children to take hormones to stop the onset of puberty with the consent of their parents and a doctor, but Family Court consent is required for any surgical treatment. Part of the push to remove the importance of gender in children includes removing any legal requirements for obtaining treatment such as gender reassignment surgery. Despite Australian law preventing children from voting or entering into most contracts because it is broadly understood that they are easily influenced, the push for a society where gender is deemed meaningless both within marriage and for the individual, ignores the safeguards usually provided for children and instead sweeps them up into an ideological campaign.

The removal of parental rights

"[I]t is not OK for Catholic schools to be homophobic and anti gay marriage. That's not how we bring children up in this country. It's often veiled as religious conservativism. I have a problem with the expression of religious conservatism because I think often it can be anti-equalities."

Dame Louise Casey, Integration Adviser, UK Government¹⁰¹

Signatories to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, including Australia, have undertaken to "have respect for the liberty of parents and, when applicable, legal guardians to ensure the religious and moral education of their children in conformity with their own convictions." However, in countries where same-sex marriage has been legalised, these rights are being taken away.

Following the introduction of extreme LGBTI content into Canadian schools, father of primary school kids, Steve Tourloukis, asked the school to exclude his students from classes that would present homosexuality as normal, because it was in conflict with his family's Greek Orthodox faith. The school rejected his request because LGBTI ideas were embedded throughout the curriculum, not just in particular classes, and also because school administrators considered it to be a form of bullying of LGBTI students to have kids opt-out of LGBTI-related content. Mr Tourloukis sought assistance from the courts and, at the end of 2016, despite recognising that Mr Tourloukis' rights were being infringed upon, and that the infringement was a significant one, the Ontario Supreme Court sided with the school and the Board of Education and rejected Mr Tourloukis' request. 103

Schools in the United Kingdom are beginning to trend the same way, with the UK Government's top integration advisor recently warning that the insistence of faith-based schools to teach that marriage is between a man and a woman was an unacceptable form of "extremism." ¹⁰⁴

Similar patterns are also beginning to emerge in Australian schools. A 2016 policy mandates all South Australian public schools to allow students to choose which bathrooms, uniforms, sporting teams and even sleeping quarters they like, based on their chosen gender and without parental consent or even consultation. Policies such as these not only introduce a measure of confusion into children of an impressionable age, but also undermine the rights of parents by creating an alternate "authority" for the child when it comes to matters of their identity and development.

Parental rights are not only being undermined in schools, but the State is now beginning to control what children are taught at home. A law passed in Ontario in mid-2017 handed the government the right to remove children from families that do not accept their child's "gender identity" or "gender expression." The *Supporting Children, Youth and Families Act of 2017* compels judges and child services personnel to consider a child's "race, ancestry, place of origin, colour, ethnic origin, citizenship, family diversity, disability, creed, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity and gender expression" in a determination of the best interests of the child. Prior to this law being introduced, courts were required to consider the way in which parents wished to direct the child's education and religious upbringing, but this has been removed from the list of items a court must take into account when determining a child's best interests.

To avoid any doubt of the intention behind the new law, Minister of Child and Family Services Michael Coteau, who introduced the bill, said that a parent who did not affirm a child's choice of gender would be considered to be an "abusive" parent: "I would consider that a form of abuse, when a child identifies one way and a caregiver is saying no, you need to do this differently... If it's abuse, and if it's within

the definition, a child can be removed from that environment and placed into protection where the abuse stops."¹⁰⁶ This is a very clear indication that a parent who did not support a child's exploration of their sexual or gender identity would have their child removed from their care and placed into a more "supportive" environment.

Parental rights in the education and upbringing of their children have been eroded in countries where marriage has been redefined. The same is certain to happen in Australia if the *Marriage Act 1961* is changed.

The push for commercialised surrogacy and increased use of assisted reproduction

"We have seen an increase in the number of gay couples and single men approaching our clinic as soon as legitimacy to their public union is granted in their respective states or country."

Dr Samit Sekhar¹⁰⁷

International human rights instruments which acknowledge the right to marry list the right as a compound one: it is the right to marry and found a family.¹⁰⁸

According to the 2016 Census, only 25% of lesbian couples and 4.5% of same-sex male couples are currently raising children. ¹⁰⁹ It is reasonable to expect that a change in marriage law will lead to an increased desire for same-sex couples to raise children, and consequently increased pressure for the legalisation of commercial surrogacy, paid gamete donation and other mechanisms to facilitate them in exercising this compound right.

Fertility agencies have acknowledged the increasing demand for surrogacy services following the legalisation of same-sex marriage. US agency Extraordinary Conceptions boasts on its website:

Although gay individuals and couples were already pursuing surrogacy as a way to build their families, it's evident that the Supreme Court ruling embraced a level of acceptance for the LGBT community... With gay marriage being legal in the United States of America, surrogacy among same-sex couples will likely increase. 110

Laws have also been changed in the United States to require health insurers to cover fertility procedures for same-sex couples.¹¹¹

In Australia, same-sex couples have already begun lobbying for the legalisation of commercial surrogacy¹¹² and the National Health and Medical Research Council recently considered following the UK's decision to allow payments for the "donation" of gametes over and above out-of-pocket expenses, another practice which is currently prohibited under Australian law. 113

These practices each have considerable consequences, not the least of which is the exploitation of financially vulnerable women, who are usually the most affected by these arrangements. There have been numerous cases in both developing and developed countries where women have been taken advantage of in commercial arrangements¹¹⁴.

In addition to the surrogate mothers and gamete donors who would be impacted by the legalisation of commercial surrogacy and paid gamete "donation," there will also be consequences for children conceived by such practices.

A number of children conceived through donor procedures and raised by same-sex parents are beginning to tell their stories about their desire for a connection to their biological parents. Melbourne woman Millie Fontana, who was raised by two women, gave an address at Parliament House in September 2015,¹¹⁵ where she said the suggestion that "love is love" and that children do not need access to their biological roots to be happy were incorrect for herself and many others:

"[W]hen it comes to donor conception and the forced removal of a biological parent, that is a deliberate choice to deprive us of something that we innately crave. And there is not a moment where I have looked back and thought that I did not crave that male stability and that father in my life. When I was at age 11, I was finally able to meet my father, and it was one of the happiest days of my life. I felt stable and at peace for what was probably the first time in my childhood, I saw my future, I saw my heritage, I saw my other family. And there was something that I am so grateful to have been given at such a critical time in my development."

Proponents of same-sex marriage often argue that this matter is distinct from the marriage question. But once the law is changed to

give same-sex couples a "right" to marry, it would be discriminatory to not also allow the same familial rights afforded to opposite sex couples.

This has been furthered in Canada, where Ontario's *All Families Are Equal Act* now allows up to four parents to be listed on a child's birth certificate. In a situation of family breakdown, there will now be up to four adults with a legal 'claim' on custody of, or visitation with, the child, creating the potential for even greater instability for a child in such a situation.

Changing the definition of marriage has consequences for a number of people who do not yet have a voice in this debate, especially the children who would be born into a family that, by design, deprives them of either a mother or father. Those involved in this discussion need to consider the interests of this future generation in any proposed change of law.

The removal of mothers and fathers

Despite being certified by almost all major social science scholarly associations – indeed, in part because of this – the alleged scientific consensus that having two parents of the same sex is innocuous for child well being is almost wholly without basis.

American College of Pediatricians, Family Watch International, Loren D. Marks, Mark D. Regnerus and Donald Paul Sullins¹¹⁶

The Convention on the Rights of the Child states that a child has, as far as possible, "the right to know and be cared for by his or her parents."¹¹⁷ The redefinition of marriage would, from the very beginning, deliberately deprive a child of this right.

This consequence of the redefinition of marriage is often countered by the claim that the outcomes for children raised by same-sex couples are equivalent or even superior to those for children raised by married, biological parents. For example, a "fact sheet" produced by the Australian Institute of Family Studies cited two literature reviews that claimed "children in same-sex parented families do as well emotionally, socially and educationally as those in opposite-sex parented families." ¹¹⁸

Such a claim is misleading for a number of reasons.

Firstly, the "no difference" studies that are relied upon to make such claims often fail to satisfy one or both of the requirements necessary for the studies to hold any statistical significance, being random sampling and adequate sample size:¹¹⁹

• The lack of random sampling. "Many of the comparative studies conducted to date on children or young adults raised in the same-sex parented families are based on volunteer samples of participants rather than random samples... many researchers

in this field note that their participants were mostly white and well educated, which does not reflect the likely socio-economic, ethnic and racial diversity of the same-sex parenting population."¹²⁰

- Small sample sizes mean that the studies lack statistical significance. "The universally small sample sizes in the existing literature has left room for several critiques, including the argument that small sample sizes would not have the statistical power to identify the effects of homosexual parents on childhood outcomes even if such effects did exist." In addition to these threshold failures, the studies contain other methodological flaws:
- The potential for bias in self-reporting. "Parental self-report, of course, may be biased. It is plausible that, in a prejudiced social climate, lesbian and gay parents may have more at stake in presenting a positive picture." 122
- The subjective and vague criteria used for assessing child wellbeing. One study that claimed "no difference" used subjectively assessed factors such as "warmth" and "security of attachment to parents" in assessing the wellbeing of children. This can be contrasted with a study showing superior outcomes for children raised by biological parents, which used objective criteria such as "drug and alcohol use," "criminal activity," "employment" and similar objectively measurable factors to assess wellbeing. 124
- Contentious criteria used for assessing child wellbeing.
 A similar flaw in "no difference" studies is that measures of wellbeing can legitimately be disputed as being indicators of positive outcomes. For example, one study listed "gender flexibility displayed by children" as being a positive outcome,

but this could easily be argued to be an indicator of negative outcomes ¹²⁵

- Non-longitudinal design. While parenting by same-sex couples is not a new phenomenon, its prevalence has only increased in recent years, meaning that there has not been sufficient time to conduct a long-term study on the effects of same-sex parenting on children. Most of the studies asserting "no difference" have not studied their subjects over a long enough period of time. 126
- Lack of control group. Studies seeking to compare same-sex
 parented families with other outcomes do not include a proper
 "control" group, and rather use a mix of single, step-parented and
 biological parents as the comparative group, meaning that the
 studies lack proper controls.¹²⁷

Secondly, there is a large body of research unrelated to the specific question of same-sex parenting which demonstrates that children have the best outcomes when raised by their married, biological parents. 128

The largest longitudinal study on happiness – the Grant study of Adult Development, which was conducted over a period of 75 years – demonstrated that mothers and fathers contributed in different ways to their child's development. The study found that the closeness of a child's relationship with their mother was linked to their success in work, income and study in their adult life, whereas a child's relationship with their father influenced their long-term mental health outcomes, their ability to play and enjoy vacations, and their coping skills.

The study did not seek to compare the outcomes for children raised by same-sex and opposite sex parents, but simply to evaluate the various influences on a child's development. In so doing, it made plain that mothers and fathers provide different contributions to their child's life, refuting the claim that there is no difference between the presence of mothers and fathers. 129

The legalisation of same-sex marriage will have the effect of depriving children raised within these marriages of their right to be raised by their biological parents. Those who claim that there is no consequence for children of such deprivation base their assertions on studies lacking the scientific rigour required to make that claim.

Responses to ten common arguments from same-sex marriage advocates

"It is better to debate a question without settling it than to settle a question without debating it." Joseph Joubert

Those who advocate for the redefinition of marriage often present their argument in very short and appealing assertions, which can sometimes appear difficult to refute. This section provides short responses to some of the most common arguments made by same-sex marriage advocates.

Marriage is a human right

Marriage is indeed a human right according to Article 23(2) of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), which reads: "The right of men and women of marriageable age to marry and to found a family shall be recognized." Australia is a party to the ICCPR and it is considered to be binding upon the State parties.¹³⁰

A similar provision is contained in Article 16(1) of the Universal Declaration on Human Rights (UDHR): "Men and women of full age, without any limitation due to race, nationality or religion, have the right to marry and to found a family. They are entitled to equal rights as to marriage, during marriage and at its dissolution." The UDHR is not binding but it is a significant document because it preceded the ICCPR and was the first time that countries had agreed on a comprehensive statement of human rights.

Both of these instruments phrase the right to marriage as being the right of *men and women* to marry, which is notable because all other rights in the documents are granted to "everyone." This specific reference to "men and women" in the right to marry has been taken to be deliberate and necessary to enliven the right, so that the relevant human right is the right to marry a person of the opposite sex.¹³²

In multiple cases involving same-sex couples arguing that same-sex marriage was a human right being denied to them, both the United Nations Human Rights Committee (UNHRC) and the European Court of Human Rights (ECHR) have ruled that a country is not in breach of human rights if it does not recognise same-sex marriage.

The $Joslin^{133}$ case involved two lesbian couples who argued that the reservation of marriage to heterosexual couples discriminated against them on the basis of sex and on the basis of sexual orientation. The UNHCR ruled that it could not find that "by mere refusal to provide

for marriage between homosexual couples, the State party has violated the rights" of the petitioning parties.

In the *Schalk*¹³⁴ case, the ECHR ruled that neither the right to marry contained in the European Convention on Human Rights¹³⁵ nor the right to respect for private and family life when taken together with the prohibition of discrimination imposed an obligation on a State to recognise same-sex marriage. The more recent case of *Chapin and Charpentier*¹³⁶ confirmed the same, adding that the right to marry when taken together with the prohibition of discrimination similarly does not require the legalisation of same-sex marriage.

Therefore, the oft-cited claim that same-sex marriage is a human right is not supported by of the international bodies responsible for interpreting and enforcing such rights.

Marriage has evolved over time; there was a time when interracial marriage was banned

The frequent claim by same-sex marriage advocates that marriage has evolved over time, and that same-sex marriage is just another such evolution is put forward concisely by Professor Steven Hintz:

Marriage is not an institution that's etched in stone... Whenever people talk about traditional marriage or traditional families, historians throw up their hands, because we say: 'When and where?' 137

To demonstrate the "evolution" of marriage over time, activists point to historical notions of women being seen as the "property" of their husbands or not being permitted by law to own property themselves, to polygamous marriage in Biblical times or in other cultures and to bans on interracial marriages and the marriages of prisoners or those who were behind in child support payments.

But in none of these examples used by activists was the foundation of marriage anything other than a relationship between a man and a woman. Women being wrongly treated as unequal partners in marriage did not change that their marriage was formed by their union with a man. Polygamous marriages were not considered a union of three or more persons, but rather as separate and distinct marriages between one person and numerous spouses. Moreover, interracial marriages or those of prisoners or debtors were still understood as "marriages" because the relevant unions possessed all of the necessary criteria for marriage; it was just that they were prohibited by law because of some factor which was viewed as limiting the "freedom" to marry.

Those who supported the prohibition of interracial marriage did not claim that two people of different races could not form a legitimate marriage. Rather, they opposed these unions because they were seeking segregation and the promotion of "white supremacy," and interracial marriage was a threat to this particular ideology.

The objection to and prohibition of same-sex marriage is different. The law operates not to prevent two people of the same sex forming a valid marriage; rather is a confirmation that a same-sex relationship, however meaningful and committed, *cannot* be recognised as a marriage because it lacks its key element: the union of two people of the opposite sex.

The heterosexual nature of marriage is not arbitrary. Marriage exists in order to tie men and women to each other and to the children they create, making gender difference an essential feature of marriage. Even societies that historically embraced same-sex relationships treated them as distinct from marriage.

The 'ban' on same-sex marriage was only introduced in 2004

It is often argued that the definition of marriage as the union of a man and a woman was a concept only introduced into Australian law under a 2004 amendment to the *Marriage Act* made by the Howard Government, which added the following definition into section 5 of that Act:

'Marriage' means the union of a man and a woman to the exclusion of all others, voluntarily entered into for life."

Labor Senator Penny Wong articulated this frequently-made claim by saying that "the path to full equality was blocked in 2004 when the Howard government amended the *Marriage Act* to insert a specific reference to marriage being "the union of a man and a woman." "138

Proponents of same-sex marriage have argued for the abandonment of the promised plebiscite on same-sex marriage because this change was made with a parliamentary vote.

These statements misrepresent the status of the law in 2004, the views of politicians at the time, and the level of public consultation which occurred prior to the law being passed.

The *Marriage Act* has always included a reference to marriage being between a man and a woman. The definition of marriage which was inserted into section 5 of the *Marriage Act* by the 2004 amendment with bi-partisan support in the parliament had been present in section 46(1) from the beginning. Both at the time the *Marriage Act* was passed, and also as it stands today, section 46(1) reads:

Subject to subsection (2), before a marriage is solemnised by or in the presence of an authorised celebrant, not being a minister of religion of a recognised denomination, the authorised celebrant shall say to the parties, in the presence of the witnesses, the words:

"I am duly authorised by law to solemnise marriages according to law.

"Before you are joined in marriage in my presence and in the presence of these witnesses, I am to remind you of the solemn and binding nature of the relationship into which you are now about to enter.

"Marriage, according to law in Australia, is the union of a man and a woman to the exclusion of all others, voluntarily entered into for life."; or words to that effect.

The longstanding presence of this definition in the *Marriage Act* and the common law understanding of marriage which preceded it, shows that marriage was always understood to be between a man and a woman. In 2004, in response to an objection to Labor's support of the amendment, Tanya Plibersek MP wrote:

"The reason I think it's clear that this is just dirty politics is firstly, no Australian couples currently have access to same sex marriage. The change to the Marriage Act is not necessary to prevent same sex marriage in Australia – this is just gratuitous. The marriage act and common law make clear that marriage is between a man and a woman to the exclusion of all others. The reason this is being brought up now is to distract from the polls, the prisoner abuse scandal in Iraq, the destruction of our health and education systems, the re-emergence of leadership tensions in the Liberal party – and the Trish Draper scandal. [Emphasis added.]

Ms Plibersek also commented on the broad public consultation which occurred at the time. In the same piece, she wrote:

"The proposed changes do not take existing rights away, so we will not oppose it in the House of Representatives but we will send the legislation to a Senate inquiry for thorough examination before voting in the Senate. This will give all community members who are interested the chance to make a submission to the inquiry, and put on the public record their thoughts about relationship recognition. The reference to a Senate committee was one of the major requests made by people who contacted me about this legislation, and it has been delivered." [Emphasis added.]

The suggestion that same-sex marriages could have been recognised prior to 2004 is not borne out by the history of the law, or by the comments of politicians who now advocate for the redefinition of marriage.

This is a simple question of allowing two people who love each other to get married; same-sex marriage won't affect you

The 2016 Australian Census revealed that there are 46,800 same-sex couples in Australia, which represents less than 0.4% of the population. ¹⁴⁰ A survey funded by Parents and Friends of Lesbians and Gays revealed that only 54% of same-sex couples would get married if given the choice. ¹⁴¹ This means that a change in law to redefine marriage to include same-sex couples would be for the supposed benefit of some 25,000 couples, or around 0.2% of Australia's population. Same-sex marriage activists try to convince us that the effect of such a change would only impact this very small group.

Tiernan Brady, the man who, after leading the campaign to redefine marriage in Ireland came to Australia to attempt to do the same here, said of the change to the Irish law:

All that happened was that nobody lost anything, and one small group in society, our lesbian and gay friends and family members, were allowed to get married. 142

Despite the assurances from Mr Brady and others, a change to the marriage law will affect all Australians, and not just the 0.2% of people who would like to get married as a result of the change.

In the countries where same-sex marriage was debated and ultimately legalised, individuals have been fined, ¹⁴³ fired, ¹⁴⁴ denied business ¹⁴⁵ or employment, ¹⁴⁶ forced to resign ¹⁴⁷ and even prosecuted ¹⁴⁸ for not cooperating with the new definition of marriage. There is a university whose qualifications are not recognised by professional bodies simply because of their private position on marriage, ¹⁴⁹ and a student who was kicked out of university altogether for the same reason. ¹⁵⁰

The changes also impact children. In Canada, where same-sex marriage has been legal for more than a decade, Catholic schools have been forced to amend sex education to fit in with the new definition of marriage, ¹⁵¹ and courts have ruled that parents are not permitted to have their children excused from these classes because it would show a lack of tolerance. ¹⁵²

In Australia, marriage supporters were forced to relocate a planned gathering and meet in secret after staff at the proposed venue were threatened, ¹⁵³ activists organised a boycott of an Adelaide family bakery because one of the family members wrote a letter to the editor of her local newspaper objecting to the paper's seeming promotion of 'gays and lesbians', ¹⁵⁴ and the Catholic Bishops of Australia were told they had a case to answer to Tasmania's Anti-Discrimination Commission for distributing a booklet in parishes and schools stating the Church's teaching on marriage. ¹⁵⁵

Opposition Leader Bill Shorten has said that a future Labor government would repeal any protection for the freedom of conscience of wedding service providers who do not want to participate in same-sex weddings. Labor also promised a dedicated anti-discrimination commissioner for LGBTI issues, and the Australian Law Reform Commission has agreed that the denial of freedom of conscience protections would be "a proportionate limitation." 158.

Stories like those mentioned here are being repeated around the world in countries where same-sex marriage has been legalised, and the common theme in each of them is that the changes in law impact people other than those same-sex couples who got married under the new law. The idea that advocates want nothing more than to "live and let live" is not borne out by the evidence.

Unless the marriage law is changed, same-sex couples won't have equal rights in Australia

Wanting a "fair go" for everyone is part of Australian culture, because Australians are by nature egalitarian. We believe people are equal before the law, and should be treated equally.

To ensure that same-sex couples received equal protection of the law, the Australian Human Rights Commission (which was, at the time, known as the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission) (Commission) launched the *Same-Sex: Same Entitlements* Inquiry (Inquiry) in April 2006. The Inquiry aimed to identify the federal laws which discriminated against same-sex couples, and the children in their care, describe the impact of those laws and make recommendations for all such discrimination to be removed.

Information was gathered through submissions from the general public, research done by the Commission and through public hearings and community forums held around Australia.

Following recommendations made by the Commission, 84 federal laws were amended to ensure same-sex couples were treated equally in areas of life such as family law, superannuation, taxation, social security, employment, Medicare, veterans' affairs and workers' compensation.

Deputy Opposition Leader Tanya Plibersek confirmed the achievement, saying that the Rudd Government "removed every piece of legal discrimination against gay men, lesbians and same-sex couples on the statute books."¹⁵⁹

Importantly, the question of same-sex marriage was considered as part of the Commission's Inquiry, but the Commission determined that equality is more holistically achieved if all couples, regardless of marital status, are treated equally. The report said:

The Inquiry recommends that the federal Parliament amend federal law to ensure equal access to financial entitlements and benefits for all couples – be they married or unmarried, opposite-sex or same-sex. 160

The process undertaken by the Commission through the Inquiry demonstrates that inequality, if any still exists, can be remedied through specific amendments to the laws governing the area in question. The differential treatment between opposite-sex couples and same-sex couples when it came to superannuation was appropriately addressed with an amendment to superannuation laws, not the marriage law. There is no need to change the marriage law to achieve equality for all Australian couples, irrespective of marital status.

If marriage is linked to children, then we shouldn't allow infertile couples to marry

Whenever a person defends marriage as the union between a man and a woman because of the inherent link between marriage and children, advocates for same-sex marriage contend that the logical extension of this argument would require infertile couples to be excluded from the definition of marriage.

However, there are a number of reasons why the marriage of infertile heterosexual couples still accords with good public policy, despite their infertility.

Importantly, the marriage of an infertile couple does not oppose the State's primary purpose in legislating marriage, which is to promote the family structure that provides children with the optimal environment for their development: being raised by their biological, married parents. The focus is not on whether every married couple has children, but whether the legal definition of marriage reinforces the human right of every child "to know and be cared for by his or her parents." ¹⁶¹

While existing laws envisage situations where children are not raised by their married, biological parents, the *Marriage Act* still points towards this as the preferred outcome. Changing the definition of marriage to include same-sex couples would see the State – for the first time – create an institution that, by design, deprives any potential child of the right to be cared for by his or her mother and father.

Recognising the marriage of infertile couples does not alter the definition of marriage in a way which removes its evident connection to children. In this way, it is not comparable to changing the definition of marriage to include same-sex couples.

In analysing the right to marry and found a family as provided for in various human rights instruments, the European Court of Human Rights ruled that:

The second aspect [the right to found a family] is not however a condition of the first [the right to marry] and the inability of any couple to conceive or parent a child cannot be regarded as per se removing their right to enjoy the first limb of this provision. ¹⁶²

The ECHR subsequently ruled (on multiple occasions) that the same provision – the right to marry and found a family – does not require a State to legalise same-sex marriage. 163

Additionally, requiring tests for fertility would make it necessary for a person to subject themselves to medical testing and for the results to be provided to a government bureaucracy. Such a physical imposition on the individual person, and the invasion of privacy it would require, transgress other fundamental rights of the person.

Opposition to same-sex marriage is homophobic and/or based on religious views of marriage

Undoubtedly, there are some people whose beliefs about marriage are faith-based. This is to be expected, given that approximately 70% of the Australian population profess some religious belief. Many of our laws – including those prohibiting theft and murder – accord with Judeo-Christian beliefs so there is no requirement, and no reason, to oppose a law just because it is based on a religious worldview. However, in a pluralist society like Australia, laws that might have their origins in religious teachings need to be assessed on their merits.

Dismissing the concerns of people who do not want to change the definition of marriage as being based solely on religious belief ignores the evidence of the impact of same-sex marriage on society more broadly, including the consequences outlined in earlier sections of this book. Australians of all faiths and none can and do hold legitimate concerns about these consequences without reference to religious beliefs. Such an attempt also means the voices of those within the LGBTI community¹⁶⁵ and those who have been raised by same-sex parents¹⁶⁶ who oppose the redefinition of marriage are not acknowledged.

The claim that opposing same-sex marriage is homophobic also ignores the reality that there are many other relationships in Australia, including customary Aboriginal marriages, which are not recognised as marriages at law. Due to the formation of polygynous marriages, or marriages which do not meet the age or consent requirements of the *Marriage Act* within traditional Aboriginal communities, marriages formed under Aboriginal tribal law are not recognised as marriages by Australian law.¹⁶⁷

According to the 2016 census, 649,200 Australians reported being Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander, ¹⁶⁸ and it has been estimated

that 90% of marriages amongst traditional Aboriginal people are not contracted under the *Marriage Act*. ¹⁶⁹ Despite this, those campaigning for so-called "marriage equality" do not seek to allow recognition for Aboriginal customary marriages, likely because they understand that the lack of recognition is not based in anti-Indigenous sentiment or religious opposition to Aboriginal marriages, but rather an understanding that these types of marriages do not comply with the *Marriage Act*.

In a similar vein, it is wrong to impute hate-based motivations to those who seek to retain the current definition of marriage and to avoid its redefinition to include same-sex marriages.

Indeed, it is irresponsible and even dangerous for same-sex marriage advocates to tell members of the LGBTI community, many of whom have experienced unjust rejection and exclusion, that they are hated by people who simply disagree on the definition of marriage.

The labelling of legitimate concerns as "homophobic" or "hateful" should be identified and rejected for what it really is: an attempt to shut down a necessary discussion, and a refusal to engage with the substance of the deeply-held concerns of many Australians.

Those who oppose same-sex marriage are on the "wrong side of history."

Despite consistent claims declaring that Australia is "behind the rest of the world" on the issue of same-sex marriage, the overwhelming majority of the world still holds to the timeless definition of marriage as being between a man and a woman. The 24 out of 193 countries which have changed the definition of marriage are very much in the minority.

Additionally, it is not clear that the decisions in countries where marriage was redefined reflected the will of the people, because all but one of those countries changed the law through either an act of Parliament or through judicial activism. Even the Irish referendum which changed the definition of marriage was not passed by a majority of citizens because voting in the referendum was not compulsory. Low voter turnout meant that the law was changed as a result of a decision by 37.3% of registered voters.

There are more countries than not which have rejected a change to the definition of marriage when the public has been given a say. As a result of public votes in Croatia, Slovenia and Bermuda, the definition of marriage has remained unchanged in those countries. If Australians are afforded a proper debate about whether to redefine marriage, and are permitted to hear about the consequences of changing the *Marriage Act* without the discussion being silenced by cries of "homophobia," boycott or threats of violence, it is likely that a public vote in this country would have the same result.

The idea that there is a strong, worldwide push towards the redefinition of marriage is incorrect if the whole world, and not simply more economically-developed nations are considered. Indeed, the suggestion that nations should be discounted on the basis that their inhabitants do not speak English or because of their lack of economic development is ironic for a movement supposedly based on "equality."

The biggest risk to the preservation of marriage in Australia is that a government or would-be government so deeply entrenches the legalisation of same-sex marriage within its policy platform that it would be willing to push legislation through Parliament at any cost. But even if a party was so intractable as to bind itself to a policy position without a proper public debate, and was willing to disregard the unfolding consequences of the redefinition of marriage in other countries, the political reality remains: politicians listen to the concerns of their constituents. Even the most ardent same-sex marriage advocate – if they want to remain in office – can be swayed by the voices of those whom they are elected to represent.

Nothing is inevitable, including the redefinition of marriage.

Children of same-sex couples do just the same, if not better, than children of opposite-sex couples

Proponents of same-sex marriage often point to studies which claim that there is "no difference" in outcomes for children raised by same-sex couples when compared to those for children raised by opposite sex couples. But each of these studies contains at least one fatal flaw in their design or method¹⁷⁰ that prevents it from being reliable.

These flaws include:

- a lack of random sampling, with cohorts including a high proportion of white, well-educated families not reflective of the likely socio-economic, ethnic and racial diversity of the samesex parenting population;¹⁷¹
- small sample sizes, which result in the studies lacking statistical significance;¹⁷²
- a potential for bias in self-reporting;¹⁷³
- subjective or questionable criteria used for assessing child wellbeing, for example, a literature review published by the Australian Institute of Family Studies, noted "greater gender flexibility, particularly for sons" as an indicator of wellbeing;¹⁷⁴
- a short time frame over which the research was conducted, meaning that the long-term effects of same-sex parenting had not yet been studied;¹⁷⁵ and
- the lack of control group, with children raised by same-sex parents compared to children raised by a mix of single, stepparented and biological parents.¹⁷⁶

In contrast, there is a large body of research unrelated to the specific question of same-sex parenting that shows children have better outcomes when raised by their married, biological parents.¹⁷⁷

Although laws on adoption, surrogacy and IVF differ from state to state, it is clear that homosexual couples are currently raising children,

so a change in marriage law will not affect these arrangements. However, redefining marriage to include same-sex couples would have the effect of *promoting* this as a public good and, by extension, a good for children, even though this conclusion is not supported by the research currently available.

People should not be allowed to discriminate in the provision of services for same-sex weddings

A recent survey described as the largest ever survey of LGBTI Australians asked about their attitudes towards protections for service providers such as bakers, florists and photographers who did not wish to participate in same-sex weddings on religious or conscientious grounds. ¹⁷⁸ More than 90 per cent of participants rejected the suggestion that military chaplains, civil celebrants, employees of births, deaths and marriages and private businesses and religious organisations providing hall rental, catering and other services related to the wedding industry should be permitted to refuse to provide goods or services for a same-sex wedding. ¹⁷⁹ 59 per cent of respondents were even opposed to ministers of religion being afforded such protections! ¹⁸⁰

Cases such as these have been the subject of numerous lawsuits in the United States and other places where same-sex marriage has been legalised, and it appears that the same would happen in Australia if the law was to change.

The people who argue that refusals should not be permitted at law point to the right of a person to live free from discrimination which is guaranteed under Article 26 of the ICCPR. However, the right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion are also rights that are guaranteed under the ICCPR, and these too must be protected. These rights are not simply to hold a belief, but also to manifest it, and for a person to live their life in accordance with their beliefs. When rights conflict, competing claims to protection must be balanced, and the rights to freedom, thought and conscience are considered to take priority because they are regarded as rights from which no-derogation can be made, even in times of national emergency. 182

Even without reference to principles of international human rights law, it is reasonable to assert that the law should not force a person to participate in an activity that goes against their beliefs.

This type of reasonable accommodation goes both ways, even in the marriage debate.

Channel Seven, Channel Ten, the Australian Radio Network and Nova all declined to broadcast an advertisement from Marriage Alliance, with Nova specifying that the advertisement was "significantly out of alignment with the Nova brand and audience." Additionally, within a week of the postal plebiscite being announced, hundreds of printers and advertising agencies declared that they would not produce any materials for the "no" campaign. 184

If we look to scenarios unrelated to marriage, there were celebrities who were applauded for declining an invitation to perform at US President Donald Trump's inauguration, as were the fashion designers who refused to dress First Lady Melania Trump.

The ability for a person to decline to use their business or their creative talents to promote a message with which they disagree makes sense in a "fair go" country like Australia. Nobody would dream of requiring an Islamic printer to print images of Mohamed, or a publication like the *Green Left Weekly* to run an advertisement for a pro-traditional marriage event. In each case, most people would consider their refusal to be reasonable.

Ordinary Australians who wish to live in accordance with their belief that marriage is between a man and a woman are only asking for equal treatment in this respect.

How you can help

The Coalition for Marriage is a grassroots movement of individuals and organisations supporting a common cause: the preservation of the definition of marriage and through it, the protection of the individual rights and freedoms of all Australians.

We rely on the support of our partners, our volunteers and our donors in order to continue to advocate for the silent majority on marriage.

If you would like to join our efforts, there are many ways to do this.

Tell us your story!

Coalition for Marriage is proud to be a voice for the silent majority of Australians who are being affected by proposed changes to the definition of marriage. If you have a story to share about your own experience – whether it is being under pressure to participate in LGBTI activities in your workplace, concerns about what your child is being taught in school or otherwise – let us know your story. The more information we have, the better our opportunity to inform Australians about the consequences of redefining marriage.

Email us at info@coalitionformarriage.com.au

Sign up to receive updates from Coalition for Marriage

Go to our website, www.coalitionformarriage.com.au, and sign up to receive updates on the latest in the marriage campaign, and to be informed of ways you can help us.

Volunteer your time

The Coalition for Marriage has a small, professional team dedicated to the cause of marriage who work alongside a team of volunteers across Australia to help get the message out. If you would like to hear more about volunteer opportunities within your local area, go to www.coalitionformarriage.com.au/volunteer to register your interest.

Donate to the cause

Coalition for Marriage does not have the same financial backing of elite corporations backing as the LGBTI movement; we are reliant on the donations of our supporters to keep going. Please consider offering a one-off or regular contribution to help Coalition for Marriage to win this campaign. For more information, go to www.coalitionformarriage.com.au/donate.

Share this book for family and friends

If you found this book helpful, don't keep it a secret! Pass it on to family and friends.

Follow us on social media

Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/CoalitionForMarriageAustralia/ **Twitter:** https://twitter.com/MarriageOz

Endnotes

- McKenna M. Lib may cross floor for gay vows vote. The Weekend Australian. 31 July 2017. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/ lib-hints-he-may-cross-floor-for-gay-vows-vote/news-story/6af06a9442c0c58f 6b4478544e70bacf
- Morgan M. Wilkie's lawyers lodge High Court challenge to same-sex marriage postal plebiscite. SBS News. 10 August 2017. Available at: http://www.sbs.com. au/news/article/2017/08/10/wilkies-lawyers-lodge-high-court-challenge-same-sex-marriage-postal-plebiscite
- Inglis R. Labor, Greens restate opposition to anti-discrimination changes.
 The Advocate. 16 August 2017. Available at: http://www.theadvocate.com.au/story/4859596/free-speech-bill-questioned/
- 4. http://www.saynotono.com.au/
- 5. Taylor N. We won't be giving equal time to spurious arguments against marriage equality. The Guardian. 12 August 2017. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2017/aug/12/we-wont-be-giving-equal-time-to-spurious-arguments-against-marriage-equality
- Brook S., Crystal T. Alberici branded a Yes vote bully. The Australian. 16 August 2017. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/business/media/abchost-emma-alberici-under-fire-for-bullying-on-samesex-marriage/news-story/ e38d3f1f1cfc94b817982d9afd18adff
- ABC News. Interview between Chris Uhlmann and John Anderson. 8 August 2017. Available at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FuLqc87rUeE
- 8. Russell, B., Marriage and Morals (London: Allen & Unwin, 1929), 96.
- 9. Russell v Russell (1976) 134 CLR 495
- 10. Marriage Act 1961 (Cth), section 5
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Love Me Do. 4102.0 Australian Social Trends, March Quarter 2012. March 2012. Available at: http://www.abs.gov.au/ AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/Lookup/4102.0Main+Features30March+Quarter+2012
- 12. Khoo S. Living Together: Young couples in de facto relationships. Collins Dove, Victoria, 1986. Available at: https://aifs.gov.au/sites/default/files/publication-documents/living_together_young_couples_in_de_facto_relationships.pdf
- 13. Marriage Amendment Act 2004 (Cth)

- 14. Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2071.0 Census of Population and Housing: Reflecting Australia - Stories from the Census, 2016. Snapshot of Australia. 28 June 2017. Available at: http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/2071.0
- 15. Dane S., Masser B., and Duck J. Not So Private Lives: National Findings on the Relationships and Well-Being of Same-Sex Attracted Australians. The University of Queensland, 2009. Available at: http://www.australianmarriageequality.org/ wp-content/uploads/2012/04/5.UQ-Not-So-Private-Lives-Report.pdf
- 16. Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission. Same-sex: Same Entitlements. May 2007. Available at: https://www.humanrights.gov.au/sites/ default/files/content/human_rights/samesex/report/pdf/SSSE_Report.pdf
- 17. Ibid
- Interview with Fran Kelly, ABC Radio National Breakfast, 18 October 2016, Transcript available at http://www.malcolmturnbull.com.au/media/ interview-with-fran-kelly-abc-rn-breakfast
- Lawson K. New gender non-specific birth certificates for the ACT. Canberra Times, 16 February 2016. Available at: http://www.canberratimes.com.au/ act-news/new-gender-nonspecific-birth-certificates-for-the-act-20160216-gmv41w.html
- 20. Births, Deaths and Marriages Registration Regulation 1998 (ACT), section 5(2).
- 21. UK Government Equalities Office, Rt. Hon. Justine Greening. New Action to Promote LGBT Equality. 23 July 2017. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-action-to-promote-lgbt-equality
- 22. Births, Deaths and Marriages Registration (Gender Identity) Amendment Act 2016
- 23. Under the *Births, Deaths and Marriages Registration Amendment Bill 2016*, the only requirement to change gender would have been that the applicant had not previously changed their gender in the preceding 12 months. Under this initiative, a person would have been able to choose any description of their gender, provided that it was non-offensive, meaning the variations could stretch as far as a person's imagination.
- 24. Australian Government. Australian Government Guidelines on the Recognition of Sex and Gender. July 2013. Available at: https://www.ag.gov.au/Publications/Documents/ AustralianGovernmentGuidelinesontheRecognitionofSexandGender/ AustralianGovernmentGuidelinesontheRecognitionofSexandGender.PDF
- Rudd K., McClelland R. (2011). Getting a passport made easier for sex and gender diverse people. Available at: http://foreignminister.gov.au/releases/ Pages/2011/kr_mr_110914b.aspx?ministerid=2

- New Your City, New York, Local Law No. 3 (2002); N.Y.C. Admin. Code § 8-102(23). Available at: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/cchr/law/legal-guidances-gender-identity-expression.page#3.2
- 27. Victorian Government. Inclusive Language Guide. 11 August 2016. Available at: http://www.vic.gov.au/equality/inclusive-language-guide.html
- 28. Brignall M. HSBC offers choice of transgender titles for bank's customers. The Guardian. 30 March 2017. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/society/2017/mar/30/ hsbc-offers-choice-of-transgender-titles-for-banks-customers
- 29. Why get married when you can be happy? (2012). Sydney: Sydney Writers Festival. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/radionational/programs/lifematters/why-get-married/4058506
- Lee E., Mao L., McKenzie T., Batrouney C., West M., Prestage G., Zablotska I., de Wit J., Holt M. (2016). Gay Community Periodic Survey: Melbourne 2016. Sydney: Centre for Social Research in Health, UNSW Australia
- 31. Michaelson J. Were Christians Right About Gay Marriage All Along? The Daily Beast. 27 May 2014. Available at: http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/05/27/did-christians-get-gay-marriage-right.html
- 32 Ibid
- 33. Can Marriage Be Saved? The Nation. 5 July 2004. Available at: https://www.thenation.com/article/can-marriage-be-saved-0/
- 34. Copland S. Same Sex Marriage Has Been Won. SBS. 29 May 2015. Available at: http://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/2015/05/29/ comment-same-sex-marriage-has-been-won
- 35. Audio Recording. A Respectful Conversation on Marriage, Panel Discussion at Australian Catholic University. 12 October 2015. Available at: https://www.xt3.com/library/view.php?id=19769&categoryId=13&episodeId=2303
- 36. Ibid
- 37. Gay and Lesbian Rights Lobby (NSW). Submission on the Commonwealth Government's Exposure Draft of the Marriage Amendment (Same-Sex Marriage) Bill. January 2017. Available at: http://www.aph.gov.au/DocumentStore.ashx?id=7e22c64d-52da-4064-9d93-df88c00176ce&subId=462530
- Australian Marriage Equality. AME Media Release: Gay students at risk from denigration. Educators who allow distribution violate duty of care. 24 June 2015. Available at: https://www.australianmarriageequality.org/2015/06/24/ media-release-church-school-marriage-booklet-likely-violates-anti-bias-law/

- 39. Shanahan D. Catholic Bishops called to answer in anti-discrimination test case. The Australian. 13 November 2015. Available at: http:// www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/state-politics/catholicbishops-called-to-answer-in-antidiscrimination-test-case/news-story/ b98439693f2f4aa17aca9b46c7bda776
- 40. A proposed amendment to the anti-discrimination laws announced by Tasmanian Attorney-General Vanessa Goodwin would see an "exemption" put in place for those who express a view for religious purposes, but there would still be no protection for those wishing to express an opinion not based on religious belief. Refer to Goodwin V. (2016). Government to consult on Anti-Discrimination Act. Available at: http://www.premier.tas.gov.au/releases/government_to_consult_on_anti-discrimination_act
- 41. Senate Committee Hearing. Australia. Senate Select Committee on the Exposure Draft of the Marriage Amendment (Same-Sex Marriage) Bill. 23 January 2017. Available at: http://parlinfo.aph. gov.au/parlInfo/download/committees/commsen/4578eae5-3f42-4336-abc1-b2badd18a6d5/toc_pdf/Select%20Committee%20 on%20the%20Exposure%20Draft%20of%20the%20Marriage%20 Amendment%20(Same-Sex%20Marriage)%20Bill_2017_01_23_4659_ Official.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf#search=%22committees/commsen/4578eae5-3f42-4336-abc1-b2badd18a6d5/0004%22
- 42. Trinity Western University, Community Covenant. Available at: https://www8.twu.ca/studenthandbook/university-policies/community-covenant-agreement.html
- Fine S. Ontario Appeal Court upholds law society's stand on Trinity Western University. The Globe and the Mail. 29 June 2016. Available at: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/ontarioappeal-court-upholds-law-societys-stand-on-christian-school/ article30674427/
- 44. Anderson J. Do We Support Free Speech or Revert to McCarthyism? The Australian. 12 April 2017. http://www.theaustralian.com.au/opinion/ do-we-support-free-speech-or-revert-to-mccarthyism/news-story/ ae0231f5273e17ff95939883be5dca18
- 45. Lange v Australian Broadcasting Corporation (1997) 189 CLR 520
- 46. Merritt C. Labor Eyes Extending 18C Complaints. The Australian. 23 March 2017. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/labor-eyes-extending-18c-complaints-to-gender-disability-and-age/news-story/366d 04d0d5efb5fc6ef575e4e3550afc

- 47. Barila G. Boycott Coopers, and you'll boycott any number of excellent organisations. The Advertiser. 14 March 2017. Available at: http://www. adelaidenow.com.au/news/opinion/greg-barila-boycott-coopers-and-youllboycott-any-number-of-excellent-organisations/news-story/566157c5baf2863 3c6e86792b0daf3d7
- 48. Coopers pulls Bible Society beer after marriage equality video sparks outcry. The Guardian. 14 March 2017. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2017/mar/14/coopers-pulls-bible-society-beer-after-marriage-equality-video-sparks-outcry
- Williamson B. Lobethal Bakery faces customer boycott after antigay and lesbian letter to editor in local paper. ABC News. 30 July 2015. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-07-30/ lobethal-bakery-face-boycott-after-anti-gay-stance-by-staffer/6659594
- 50. Australian Marriage Forum. Media Release: Censored!
 OpusGroup Refuses to Print Dr Van Gend's Book. 23
 September 2016. Available at: http://australianmarriage.org/
 media-release-censored-opusgroup-refuses-print-dr-van-gends-book/
- 51. SBS (2015). The Feed: Should SBS Have Aired the Anti-Marriage Equality Ad? Available at: http://www.sbs.com.au/news/thefeed/story/should-sbs-have-aired-anti-marriage-equality-ad
- 52. ABC (2015). Media Watch: Episode 29. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/mediawatch/transcripts/s4295137.htm
- 53. http://www.saynotono.com.au/
- 54. Urban R. Christians under siege, religious freedom inquiry hears." The Australian. 6 May 2017. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/nation/christians-under-siege-religious-freedom-inquiry-hears/news-story/7fd 9b95abf53553556cb373fe8b64aec
- 55. Urban R. "Catherine McGregor sacked for Safe Schools criticism. The Australian. 6 September 2016. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/education/catherine-mcgregor-sacked-for-safe-schools-criticism/news-story/310298ea0dc3c06fda7cb6fc6dbae69d
- 56. Sheffield University student Felix Ngole was dismissed from his Masters of Social Work course after expressing his opinion on same-sex marriage on his private Facebook account. The UK High Court will consider his case in late 2017. See, for example Parker, F. R.E teacher thrown off degree course for 'anti-gay marriage Facebook post. Metro UK. Available at: http://metro.co.uk/2017/04/25/r-e-teacher-thrown-off-degree-course-for-anti-gay-marriage-facebook-post-6596526/#ixzz4jSbzdL7c

- 57. US fire chief Kelvin Cochran was fired after self-publishing a book on Christian masculinity which included passages about same-sex relationships. See for example: Wetzstein C. Ex-Fire Chief Kelvin Cochran Wrongful Firing Case To Proceed. Washington Times. 16 December 2015. Available at: http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2015/dec/16/ex-fire-chief-kelvin-cochran-wrongful-firing-case-/
- 58. See, for example, the boycott of Chick-Fil-A in the United States for the support of traditional marriage by its Chief Operating Officer, Dan Cathy. The company ended its donations to pro-marriage groups. See for example: Bartkewicz A. Chick-Fil-A Adopts Gay-Neutral Stance. New York Daily News. 19 September 2012. Available at: http://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/chick-fil-a-stop-donations-anti-gay-groups-article-1.1162936
- 59. Eric Walsh's offer of employment as the Georgia district's health director was retracted following a review of sermons he had given as a Seventh Day Adventist preacher. See, for example: French D. Georgia Bureaucrats Listened to a Doctor's Sermons, and Then Fired Him. National Review. 20 April 2016. Available at: http://www.nationalreview.com/article/434297/eric-walsh-georgia-public-health-doctor-fired-christian-beliefs
- 60. Mozilla CEO Brendan Eich was made to step down after it was revealed he donated \$1000 to the Proposition 8 (pro-marriage) campaign. See statement from Mozilla: Baker M., Brendan Eich Steps Down as Mozilla CEO. Mozilla Blog. 3 April 2014. Available at: https://blog.mozilla.org/blog/2014/04/03/brendan-eich-steps-down-as-mozilla-ceo/
- 61. Urban R. Gay Rights Activists Target IBM Executive. The Australian. 21
 March 2017. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/
 christians-under-attack-gay-rights-activists-target-ibm-executive/news-story/7
 e3ach1b3b1e0c81d00ba6a3a034b1d9
- 62. Crowe D. Same-sex marriage event off: threats to hotel staff. The Australian. 17 September 2016. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/nation/samesex-marriage-event-off-threats-to-hotel-staff/news-story/d45bd0f9e9a774fc3e3d0741f176da13
- 63. McIlroy T., Westcott B. Hyatt Hotel defends booking for Australian Christian Lobby's anti-gay marriage conference. The Canberra Times. 21 October 2014. Available at: http://www.canberratimes.com.au/act-news/hyatt-hotel-defends-booking-for-australian-christian-lobbys-antigay-marriage-conference-20141021-1196rn.html
- 64. Taylor J. PwC Exec Leaves Australian Christian Lobby. Crikey. 1 March 2016. Available at: https://www.crikey.com.au/2016/03/01/ pwc-exec-leaves-australian-christian-lobby-board/

- 65. Urban R. Gay Rights Activists Target IBM Executive. The Australian. 21
 March 2017. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/
 christians-under-attack-gay-rights-activists-target-ibm-executive/news-story/7
 e3ach1b3b1e0c81d00ba6a3a034b1d9
- 66. Higgins E. Gay rights activist slams Christian academic. The Australian. 29
 March 2017. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/higher-education/
 gay-rights-activist-michael-barnett-turns-on-christian-academic/news-story/
 ba36cfd3c967370371f8b9edb3f69dec
- 67. Shanahan D. Safety Fears at Christian Charities. The Australian. 28 March 2017. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/safety-fears-force-board-security-at-charities/news-story/2b1b9ec518c20348a045236cfd413000
- 68. Zhou N. News Corp journalist quits gay rights lobby's board after being 'targeted' over employer. The Guardian. 23 May 2017. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/may/23/news-corp-journalist-quits-gay-rights-lobbys-board-after-being-targeted-over-employer
- 69. Safi M. Why Knot? A spirited panel discussion on marriage equality as it happened. Guardian Australia. 31 March 2016. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/live/2016/mar/31/why-knot-a-spirited-panel-discussion-on-marriage-equality-live
- 70. Parliament of Australia. Senate Select Committee on the Exposure Draft of the Marriage Amendment (Same-Sex Marriage) Bill. Transcript of Public Hearing, 24 January 2017. Available at: http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22committees%2Fcommsen%2F7ab289 ba-8a7a-457b-9a15-6eb03d85696b%2F0007%22
- 71. Bureau of Labor and Industries. In the matter of: Case Nos. 44-14 & 45-14. Melissa Elaine Klein, dba Sweetcakes by Melissa, Ultimate Findings of Fact. Available at: https://www.oregon.gov/boli/SiteAssets/pages/press/Sweet%20 Cakes%20FO.pdf
- 72. Mullins v. Masterpiece Cakeshop, Inc., 2015 COA 115, ~~ 1-2, 370 P.3d 272 (2015)
- 73. Lee v McArthur [2016] NICA 39
- 74. Adeogun E. Christian bakery Ashers refuses new 'gay cake' order. Premier Christian Radio. 2 May 2017. Available at: https://www.premierchristianradio.com/News/UK/Christian-bakery-Ashers-refuses-new-gay-cake-order
- 75. Parliament of Australia. Senate Select Committee on the Exposure Draft of the Marriage Amendment (Same-Sex Marriage) Bill. Transcript of Public Hearing, 24 January 2017. Available at: http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/

- display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22committees%2Fcommsen%2F7ab289 ba-8a7a-457b-9a15-6eb03d85696b%2F0007%22
- 76. Safi M. Why Knot? A spirited panel discussion on marriage equality as it happened. Guardian Australia. 31 March 2016. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/live/2016/mar/31/why-knot-a-spirited-panel-discussion-on-marriage-equality-live
- Beech A. Election 2016: Labor plans to appoint discrimination commissioner to ensure LGBTI people 'feel safer'. ABC News. 21 May 2016. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-05-21/ election-2016-labor-promises-lgbti-discrimination-commissioner/7434660
- 78. See, for example, the opinions expressed in: http://www.biblesociety.org.au/news/would-you-bake-a-cake-for-a-gay-wedding
- 79. UN General Assembly, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 16 December 1966, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 999, p. 171. Available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3aa0.html
- 80. United Nations Economic and Social Council, Siracusa Principles on the Limitation and Derogation Provisions in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, UN Doc E/CN.4/1985/4, Annex (28 September 1984)
- 81. Australian Law Reform Commission. Traditional Rights and Freedoms— Encroachments by Commonwealth Laws (ALRC Report 129). Available at: https://www.alrc.gov.au/sites/default/files/pdfs/publications/alrc_129_final_report_.pdf
- 82. Wade M. Where Sex Education Fails Queer Students in Australia. Star Observer. 3 April 2017. Available at: http://www.starobserver.com.au/news/national-news/sex-education-youth-australia/157151
- 83. Chamberlain v Surrey Schools District No. 36 [2002] 4 S.C.R. 710, 2002 SCC 86
- 84. Leslie K. Ontario Liberals to introduce updated version of sex education curriculum pulled in 2010 over religious objections. National Post. 30 October 2014. Available at: http://news.nationalpost.com/news/canada/ontario-liberals-to-introduce-updated-version-of-sex-education-curriculum-pulled-in-2010-over-religious-objections
- 85. Turner C. Teach Toddlers Transgender Issues, National Union of Teachers Say. The Telegraph. 17 April 2017. Available at: http://www.telegraph.co.uk/education/2017/04/17/teach-toddlers-transgender-issues-national-union-teachers-say/
- 86. Safe Schools Coalition Australia. Safe Schools Do Better. Foundation for Young Australians. 2013. Available at: http://www.education.vic.gov.au/Documents/about/programs/health/SafeSchoolsDoBetter.pdf

- 87. Video. Safe Schools not about bullying. Australian Christian Lobby. 21 March 2016. Available at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=egefPQOppl4
- 88. Minus 18. OMG I'm Queer. Foundation for Young Australians. 2014. Available at: http://www.goldengrovehs.sa.edu.au/images/PDFS/OMG%20Im%20Queer.pdf
- 89. Safe Schools Coalition Australia. All of Us. Foundation for Young Australians. May 2016. Available at: https://www.studentwellbeinghub.edu.au/docs/default-source/all-of-us-online-version-may-2016-v3-pdfa8c146fe405c47b9989542b90 40a5b90.pdf?sfvrsn=0
- 90. NSW Department of Education. Do Opposites Really Attract? 2015. Available at: https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/marriage/pages/474/attachments/original/1475615796/Final-Do-opposites-really-attract-z3zbe9_(1). pdf?1475615796
- 91. Urban R. Schools told to teach kids that sex varies like the weather. The Australian. 7 September 2016. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/education/schools-told-to-teach-kids-that-sex-varies-like-the-weather/news-story/ccbd63c1a2a97ad073808425efbe8387; Minister acts after Safe Schools makes a return in NSW. The Australian. 17 August 2017. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/education/minister-acts-after-safe-schools-makes-a-return-in-nsw/news-story/05a6bfa7db0cbd8b257a d9fb1bc0dd91
- 92. Safe Schools Coalition Australia. All of Us. Foundation for Young Australians. May 2016. Available at: https://www.studentwellbeinghub.edu.au/docs/default-source/all-of-us-online-version-may-2016-v3-pdfa8c146fe405c47b9989542b90 40a5b90.pdf?sfvrsn=0
- 93. Minus 18. Gender is Not Uniform. Available at: https://minus18.org.au/ginu/resource-booklet.pdf
- 94. Panahi R. Mother pulls children from Frankston High School over transgender awareness rules. Herald Sun. 7 February 2016. Available at: http://www.heraldsun.com.au/news/victoria/mother-pulls-children-from-frankston-high-school-over-transgender-awareness-rules/news-story/0b44bfe1ab5be7959226 1672051b5c60
- Panahi R. Non-gender Victorian school toilets push by Safe Schools co-founder Roz Ward. Herald Sun. 29 September 2016. Available at: http://www.heraldsun.com.au/news/victoria/nongender-victorianschool-toilets-push-by-safe-schools-cofounder-roz-ward/news-story/ f5dc989486c1219dd015252db6805545
- SA schools introduce transgender, intersex policy allowing students gender choices. ABC News. 6 February 2017. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/ news/2017-01-05/sa-schools-introduce-transgender-intersex-policy/8163790

- 97. Royal Children's Hospital, Department of Adolescent Medicine. The Gender Service background, funding and program logic. Available at: http://www.rch.org.au/adolescent-medicine/gender-service/
 The_Gender_Service_background,_funding_and_program_logic/
- 98. Devine M. An epidemic of transgender children is Safe Schools' legacy. The Daily Telegraph. 16 April 2017. Available at: http://www.dailytelegraph.com. au/rendezview/an-epidemic-of-transgender-children-is-safe-schools-legacy/news-story/085d5681f6bc3dae2357302ab2bee227
- 99. Crawford S. Teenage gender switch: applications to Family Court boom. Daily Telegraph. 3 February 2017. Available at: http://www.dailytelegraph.com. au/news/nsw/teenage-gender-switch-applications-to-family-court-boom/news-story/ef6891821d51608c9fed52c5349de462
- 100. Taylor J. Chief Justice vows change to 'traumatic' court process for transgender children. ABC Lateline. 5 July 2016. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-07-05/ court-process-for-transgender-children-set-to-be-overhauled/7546884
- 101. Heffer G. Integration NOT a two-way street and migrants should be taught to queue, says No 10 tsar. Express. 9 January 2017. Available at: http://www.express.co.uk/news/politics/752104/Dame-Louise-Casey-integration-not-two-way-street-Casey-Review-immigration-Trojan-Horse
- 102. General Assembly, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 16 December 1966, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 999, p. 171. Available at: www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3aa0.html
- 103. E.T. v. Hamilton-Wentworth District School Board. 2016 ONSC 7313
- 104. Sculthorpe T. Religious extremists ARE infiltrating other schools in the same way as in the Trojan Horse scandal, integration tsar Louise Casey warns MPs. Daily Mail. 9 January 2017. Available at:
- 105. : http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-4102908/Religious-extremists-infiltrating-schools-way-Trojan-Horse-scandal-integration-tsar-Louise-Casey-warns-MPs.html#ixzz4iwY10FOc
- 106. SA schools introduce transgender, intersex policy allowing students gender choices. ABC News. 6 February 2017. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/ news/2017-01-05/sa-schools-introduce-transgender-intersex-policy/8163790
- 107. Mikelionis L. Canada's new law lets government take children away if parents don't accept their gender identity. Heatstreet. 5 June 2017. Available at: https://heatst.com/culture-wars/canadas-new-law-lets-government-take-children-away-if-parents-dont-accept-their-gender-identity/

- 108. Cook M. Marriage leads to children gay marriage leads to surrogacy. Sydney Morning Herald. 19 July 2012. Available at: http://www.smh.com.au/federalpolitics/political-opinion/marriage-leads-to-children--gay-marriage-leads-tosurrogacy-20120718-22aco.html
- 109. UN General Assembly, Universal Declaration of Human Rights, 10 December 1948, 217 A (III). Available at: www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3712c.html; UN General Assembly, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 16 December 1966, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 999, p. 171. Available at: www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3aa0.html
- 110. Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2071.0 Census of Population and Housing: Reflecting Australia - Stories from the Census, 2016. 28 June 2017. Available at: http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/2071.0
- 111. http://www.extraconceptions.com/same-sex-marriage-enhances-surrogacy/
- 112. Discussing amendments to *California's Knox-Keene Health Care Service Plan Act 1975*, Assemblyman Tom Ammiano said: "Reproductive medicine is for everybody's benefit. To restrict fertility coverage solely to heterosexual married couples violates California's non-discrimination laws. I wrote this bill to correct that." See Torres A. Calif. Law Grants Gay Couples Fertility Coverage. National Review. 10 October 2013. Available at: http://www.nationalreview.com/corner/360900/calif-law-grants-gay-couples-fertility-coverage-alec-torres
- 113. Bastians K. Sydney couple renews call for an overhaul of surrogacy laws in Australia after arriving home from the US with twin boys. Wentworth Courier. 14 September 2016. Available at: http://www.dailytelegraph.com.au/newslocal/wentworth-courier/sydney-couple-renews-call-for-an-overhaul-of-surrogacy-laws-in-australia-after-arriving-home-from-the-us-with-twin-boys/news-story/a2b6ccf00d8d307477b21c118ad979f1
- 114. National Health and Medical Research Council. Ethical guidelines on the use of assisted reproductive technology in clinical practice and research. 2017. Available at: https://www.nhmrc.gov.au/_files_nhmrc/file/guidelines/ ethics/16506_nhmrc_-ethical_guidelines_on_the_use_of_assisted_ reproductive technology-web.pdf
- 115. See, for example the cases discussed in ABC. Baby Gammy: WA parents of girl born to Thai surrogate deny abandoning twin brother. ABC News. 5 August 2014. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-08-04/wa-coupledenies-they-abandoned-baby-gammy/5644850 and Thilgen C. Cases spark surrogacy debate. Simi Valley Acorn. 29 January 2016. Available at: http://www.simivalleyacorn.com/news/2016-01-29/Community/Cases_spark_surrogacy_debate.html

- 116. Child of Gays Millie Fontana speaks at Parliament House, Canberra. 23 September 2015. Available at: https://youtu.be/7g4vphO1SkE
- 117. Brief of Amici Curiae American College of Pediatricians, Family Watch International, Loren D. Marks, Mark D. Regnerus and Donald Paul Sullins in Support of Respondents, Obergefell v Hodges. Available at: https://www. supremecourt.gov/ObergefellHodges/AmicusBriefs/14-556_American_College_ of_Pediatricians.pdf
- 118. UN General Assembly, Convention on the Rights of the Child, 20 November 1989, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 1577. Available at: http://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CRC.aspx
- 119. Qu L., Knight K., Higgins D. (2016). Same-sex couple families in Australia (Facts Sheets). Melbourne: Australian Institute of Family Studies. Available at: https://aifs.gov.au/publications/same-sex-couple-families-australia
- 120. Brief of Amici Curiae American College of Pediatricians, Family Watch International, Loren D. Marks, Mark D. Regnerus and Donald Paul Sullins in Support of Respondents, Obergefell v Hodges. Available at: https://www. supremecourt.gov/ObergefellHodges/AmicusBriefs/14-556_American_College_ of_Pediatricians.pdf
- 121. Dempsey D. Same-sex parented families in Australia, CFCA Paper No. 13. Australian Institute of Family Studies, December 2013. Available at: https://aifs.gov.au/cfca/sites/default/files/cfca/pubs/papers/a145197/cfca18.pdf
- 122. Michael J Rosenfeld, Nontraditional Families and Childhood Progress through School, 47 DEMOGRAPHY 755 (2010). Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3000058/
- 123. Tasker F. (2010). Same-Sex Parenting and Child Development: Reviewing the Contribution of Parental Gender. Journal of Marriage and Family, 72, 35-40.
- 124. Golombok S., Perry B., Burston A., et al. (2003). Children with lesbian parents: A community study. Developmental Psychology, 39, 20-33.
- 125. Regenerus M. (2012). How different are the adult children of parents who have same-sex relationships? Findings from the New Family Structures Study. Social Science Research. 41, 752-70.
- 126. Brewaeys A., Ponjaert I., van Hall E. V., Golombok, S. (1997). Donor insemination: Child development and family functioning in lesbian mother families. Human Reproduction, 12, 1349–1359 as cited in Dempsey D. Samesex parented families in Australia, CFCA Paper No. 13. Australian Institute of Family Studies, April 2013. Available at: https://aifs.gov.au/cfca/sites/default/files/cfca/pubs/papers/a145197/cfca18.pdf

- 127. Nock S. 2001. Affidavit to the Ontario Superior Court of Justice regarding *Halpern et al. v. Canada*. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Sociology Department. Available at: http://cdn.ca9.uscourts.gov/datastore/general/2010/08/12/Exhibit_C.PDF
- 128. Ibid.
- 129. See, for example, literature review by Terry-Humen E., Manlove J. and Moore K.A. Births Outside of Marriage: Perceptions vs. Reality. Child Trends Research. April 2001.; Brown S.L. Marriage and Child Well-Being: Research and Policy Perspectives. J Marriage Fam. 2010 Oct 1; 72(5): 1059–1077. See also Parke M. Are Married Parents Really Better for Children? What Research Says About the Effects of Family Structure on Child Well-Being. Center for Law and Social Policy. May 2003. Available at: http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/states/0086.pdf. This study states that children of same-sex parented families have comparable outcomes to children of divorced heterosexual families, each of which is inferior to the outcomes for children of married, biological parents.
- 130. Vaillant G. E. (2012). *Triumphs of experience: The men of the Harvard Grant Study*. Cambridge, Mass: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press.
- 131. UN General Assembly, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 16 December 1966, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 999, p. 171. Available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3aa0.html
- 132. UN General Assembly. Universal Declaration of Human Rights, 10 December 1948, 217 A (III). Available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3712c.html
- 133. *Schalk and Kopf v. Austria*, Application no. 30141/04, Council of Europe: European Court of Human Rights, 24 June 2010. Available at: http://www.refworld.org/cases,ECHR,4c29fa712.html
- Ms. Juliet Joslin et al. v New Zealand, Communication No. 902/1999, U.N. Doc. A/57/40 at 214 (2002)
- 135. *Schalk and Kopf v. Austria*, Application no. 30141/04, Council of Europe: European Court of Human Rights, 24 June 2010. Available at: http://www.refworld.org/cases,ECHR,4c29fa712.html
- 136. European Court of Human Rights. European Convention on Human Rights. Available at: http://www.echr.coe.int/Documents/Convention_ENG.pdf
- 137. Chapin and Charpentier v. France (no. 40183/07).
- 138. As quoted in Tu J. 'Traditional' marriage? History shows people wed in many ways for many reasons. Seattle Times. 29 March 2004. Available at: http://community.seattletimes.nwsource.com/archive/?date=20040329&slug=marriagehistory29m

- 139. Wong P. It's Time. The Monthly. February 2016. Available at: https://www.themonthly.com.au/issue/2016/february/1454245200/penny-wong/it-s-time
- 140. How Labor is Spinning the Marriage Act. Crikey. 5 August 2004. Available at: https://www.crikey.com.au/2004/08/05/how-labor-is-spinning-the-marriage-act/
- 141. Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2071.0 Census of Population and Housing: Reflecting Australia - Stories from the Census, 2016. Snapshot of Australia. 28 June 2017. Available at: http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/2071.0
- 142. Dane S., Masser B., and Duck J. Not So Private Lives: National Findings on the Relationships and Well-Being of Same-Sex Attracted Australians. The University of Queensland, 2009. Available at: http://www.australianmarriageequality.org/ wp-content/uploads/2012/04/5.UQ-Not-So-Private-Lives-Report.pdf
- 143. Australian Broadcasting Corporation. The Drum. 2 August 2016.
- 144. Melissa and Aaron Klein were fined \$135,000 for refusing to bake a cake for a same-sex wedding. See Bureau of Labor and Industries, In the matter of: Case Nos. 44-14 & 45-14. Melissa Elaine Klein, dba Sweetcakes by Melissa, Ultimate Findings of Fact. Available at: https://www.oregon.gov/boli/SiteAssets/pages/ press/Sweet%20Cakes%20FO.pdf
- 145. US fire chief Kelvin Cochran was fired after self-publishing a book on Christian masculinity which included passages about same-sex relationships. See Wetzstein C. Ex-Fire Chief Kelvin Cochran Wrongful Firing Case To Proceed. Washington Times. 16 December 2015. Available at: http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2015/dec/16/ ex-fire-chief-kelvin-cochran-wrongful-firing-case-/
- 146. See, for example, the boycott of Chick-Fil-A in the United States for the support of traditional marriage by its Chief Operating Officer, Dan Cathy. The company ended its donations to pro-marriage groups. See Bartkewicz A. Chick-Fil-A Adopts Gay-Neutral Stance. New York Daily News. 19 September 2012. Available at: http://www.nydailynews.com/news/national/chick-fil-a-stop-donations-anti-gay-groups-article-1.1162936
- 147. Eric Walsh's offer of employment as the Georgia district's health director was retracted following a review of sermons he had given as a Seventh Day Adventist preacher. See French D. Georgia Bureaucrats Listened to a Doctor's Sermons, and Then Fired Him. National Review. 20 April 2016. Available at: http://www.nationalreview.com/article/434297/eric-walsh-georgia-public-health-doctor-fired-christian-beliefs
- 148. Mozilla CEO Brendan Eich was made to step down after it was revealed he donated \$1000 to the Proposition 8 (pro-marriage) campaign. See Baker M, Brendan Eich Steps Down as Mozilla CEO. Mozilla Blog. 3

- April 2014. Available at: https://blog.mozilla.org/blog/2014/04/03/brendan-eich-steps-down-as-mozilla-ceo/
- 149. Bishop Fred Henry of Calgary was subject to complaints to the Human Rights Commission after he wrote two pastoral letters in 2005 about same-sex marriage. See A Bishop's Timeline: Fred Henry. Chicago Sun. 4 January 2017. Available at: http://www.calgarysun. com/2017/01/04/a-bishops-timeline-fred-henrys-journey
- 150. Three county law societies in Canada refused to accredit law graduates from Trinity Western University because students had signed a covenant pursuant to which, among other things, they agreed to refrain from sexual activity outside of heterosexual marriage. See: Merta D. Supreme Court to hear appeals about Trinity Western University law school. The Globe and Mail. 23 February 2017. Available at: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/british-columbia/supreme-court-to-hear-appeals-about-trinity-western-universitys-law-school/article34117243/
- 151. Sheffield University student Felix Ngole was expelled from his course after a Facebook post declaring his support for US county clerk Kim Davis, along with a quote from Leviticus regarding homosexual activity. See: Parker, F. "R.E teacher thrown off degree course for 'anti-gay marriage Facebook post. Metro UK. Available at: http://metro.co.uk/2017/04/25/r-e-teacher-thrown-off-degree-course-for-anti-gay-marriage-facebook-post-6596526/#ixzz4jSbzdL7c
- 152. What Ontario students will learn in new sex-ed classes. The Star. 23 February 2015. Available at: https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2015/02/23/what-ontarios-students-will-learn-with-the-updated-sex-education-curriculum.html
- 153. E.T. v. Hamilton-Wentworth District School Board, 2016 ONSC 7313
- 154. Crowe D. Same-sex marriage event off: threats to hotel staff. The Australian. 17 September 2016. Available at: http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/nation/samesex-marriage-event-off-threats-to-hotel-staff/news-story/d45bd0f9e9a774fc3e3d0741f176da13
- 155. Williamson B. Lobethal Bakery faces customer boycott after antigay and lesbian letter to editor in local paper. ABC News. 30 July 2015. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-07-30/lobethal-bakery-face-boycott-after-anti-gay-stance-by-staffer/6659594
- 156. Shanahan D. Catholic Bishops called to answer in anti-discrimination test case. The Australian. 13 November 2015. Available at: http:// www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/state-politics/catholicbishops-called-to-answer-in-antidiscrimination-test-case/news-story/ b98439693f2f4aa17aca9b46c7bda776

- 157. Safi M. Why Knot? A spirited panel discussion on marriage equality as it happened. Guardian Australia. 31 March 2016. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/live/2016/mar/31/why-knot-a-spirited-panel-discussion-on-marriage-equality-live
- 158. Beech A. Election 2016: Labor plans to appoint discrimination commissioner to ensure LGBTI people 'feel safer'. ABC News. 21 May 2016. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-05-21/ election-2016-labor-promises-lgbti-discrimination-commissioner/7434660
- 159. Australian Law Reform Commission. Traditional Rights and Freedoms— Encroachments by Commonwealth Laws (ALRC Report 129). Available at: https://www.alrc.gov.au/sites/default/files/pdfs/publications/alrc_129_final_report_pdf
- Interview on 7.30 Report, ABC, 26 May 2015. Available at: http://www.abc.net. au/7.30/content/2015/s4243023.htm
- 161. Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission. Same-sex: Same Entitlements. May 2007. Available at: https://www.humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/content/human_rights/samesex/report/pdf/SSSE_Report.pdf
- 162. UN General Assembly, Convention on the Rights of the Child, 20 November 1989, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 1577. Available at: http://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CRC.aspx, Article 7(1)
- 163. *Christine Goodwin v. The United Kingdom* (Application no. 28957/95)
- 164. Chapin and Charpentier v. France (no. 40183/07); Schalk and Kopf v Austria no. 30141/04)
- 165. Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2071.0 Census of Population and Housing: Reflecting Australia - Stories from the Census, 2016. Snapshot of Australia. 28 June 2017. Available at: http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/2071.0
- 166. The largest-ever survey of LGBTIQ Australians found a small percentage of them opposed the redefinition of marriage. See: just.equal, PFLAG. What do Australian LGBTIQ people think about legal refusal of service? A report on national survey findings. January 2017. Available at: https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B1pOtERXeUWQcm95WE05bGozNXM/view
- 167. See, for example, concerns raised by Melbourne-based Millie Fontana and United States writer and speaker Katy Faust.
- 168. Australian Law Reform Commission, The Recognition of Aboriginal Customary Laws, Report No 31 (1986). Available at: http://www.alrc.gov.au/sites/default/files/pdfs/publications/ALRC31.pdf

- 169. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Media Release. 2016 Census shows growing Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population. 27 June 2017. Available at: http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/
- 170. Nock S. 2001. Affidavit to the Ontario Superior Court of Justice regarding *Halpern et al. v. Canada*. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Sociology Department. Available at: http://cdn.ca9.uscourts.gov/datastore/general/2010/08/12/Exhibit_C.PDF
- 171. Dempsey D. Same-sex parented families in Australia, CFCA Paper No. 13. Australian Institute of Family Studies, December 2013. Available at: https://aifs.gov.au/cfca/sites/default/files/cfca/pubs/papers/a145197/cfca18.pdf
- 172. Michael J Rosenfeld, Nontraditional Families and Childhood Progress through School, 47 DEMOGRAPHY 755 (2010). Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3000058/
- 173. Tasker F. (2010). Same-Sex Parenting and Child Development: Reviewing the Contribution of Parental Gender. Journal of Marriage and Family, 72, 35-40
- 174. Dempsey D. Same-sex parented families in Australia, CFCA Paper No. 13. Australian Institute of Family Studies, December 2013. Available at: https://aifs.gov.au/cfca/sites/default/files/cfca/pubs/papers/a145197/cfca18.pdf
- 175. Nock S. 2001. Affidavit to the Ontario Superior Court of Justice regarding Halpern et al. v. Canada. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Sociology Department. Available at: http://cdn.ca9.uscourts.gov/datastore/general/2010/08/12/Exhibit_C.PDF
- 176. Ibid
- 177. See, for example, literature review by Terry-Humen E., Manlove J. and Moore K.A. Births Outside of Marriage: Perceptions vs. Reality. *Child Trends Research*. April 2001.; Brown S.L. Marriage and Child Well-Being: Research and Policy Perspectives. *J Marriage Fam*. 2010 Oct 1; 72(5): 1059–1077. See also Parke M. Are Married Parents Really Better for Children? What Research Says About the Effects of Family Structure on Child Well-Being. *Center for Law and Social Policy*. May 2003. Available at: http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/states/0086.pdf
- 178. just.equal, PFLAG. What do Australian LGBTIQ people think about legal refusal of service? A report on national survey findings. January 2017. Available at: https://drive.google.com/file/d/OB1pOtERXeUWQcm95WE05bGozNXM/view
- 179. Senate Committee Hearing. Australia. Senate Select Committee on the Exposure Draft of the Marriage Amendment (Same-Sex Marriage) Bill. 24 January 2017. Available at: http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/

- display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22committees%2Fcommsen%2F7ab289 ba-8a7a-457b-9a15-6eb03d85696b%2F0007%22
- 180. Ibid
- 181. UN General Assembly, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 16 December 1966, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 999, p. 171, available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3aa0.html
- 182. United Nations Economic and Social Council, Siracusa Principles on the Limitation and Derogation Provisions in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, UN Doc E/CN.4/1985/4, Annex (28 September 1984)
- 183. ABC (2015). Media Watch: Episode 29. Available at: http://www.abc.net.au/mediawatch/transcripts/s4295137.htm
- 184. http://www.saynotono.com.au/

